Chapter 25

STREETS, SIDEWALKS AND MISCELLANEOUS PUBLIC PLACES AND OTHER INFRASTRUCTURE*

Article I. In General

Sec. 25-1.	Permits located, where; inspections.
Sec. 25-2.	Filing fee for petition to vacate street or alley.
Sec. 25-3.	General prohibition against building, dumpster, fence or other
	obstruction in public way; special permits, fees.
Sec. 25-4.	Permit for closing streets and sidewalks.
Sec. 25-5.	Dumping dirt, rock, other materials.
Sec. 25-6.	Depositing dirt or rubbish from abutting property.
Sec. 25-7.	Injurious substances placed on paved streets.
Sec. 25-8.	Burning on paved streets.
Sec. 25-9.	Land disturbance permit fees.
Sec. 25-10	Electronic Geographic Information System (GIS) data
	subscription and reproduction fees.
Secs. 25-1125-50.	Reserved.

Article II. Construction, Repair and Maintenance

Division 1. Generally

Sec. 25-51.	Definitions.
Sec. 25-52.	City divided into districts.
Sec. 25-53.	Permit.
Sec. 25-54.	Street maintenance.
Sec. 25-55.	Specifications for, supervision of work.
Sec. 25-56.	Standard specifications applicable to work.
Sec. 25-57.	Special permit.
Sec. 25-58.	Right-of-way maintenance permit.
Secs. 25-5925-75.	Reserved.
	Division 2. Sidewalks, Curbs and Gutters
	Division 2. Sidewalks, Curbs and Gutters
Sec. 25-76.	Division 2. Sidewalks, Curbs and Gutters Width, thickness of sidewalks.
Sec. 25-76. Sec. 25-77.	,
2000 = 2000	Width, thickness of sidewalks.
Sec. 25-77.	Width, thickness of sidewalks. Maintenance by abutting owner or occupant.
Sec. 25-77. Sec. 25-78.	Width, thickness of sidewalks. Maintenance by abutting owner or occupant. Removal of ice, snow, dirt and litter.
Sec. 25-77. Sec. 25-78. Sec. 25-79.	Width, thickness of sidewalks. Maintenance by abutting owner or occupant. Removal of ice, snow, dirt and litter. Repairs, reconstruction, harm to public property.
Sec. 25-77. Sec. 25-78. Sec. 25-79.	Width, thickness of sidewalks. Maintenance by abutting owner or occupant. Removal of ice, snow, dirt and litter. Repairs, reconstruction, harm to public property. Noncompliance with order of director of public works and

State law reference(s)--Powers of home rule charter cities, Mo. Const. art. VI, § 19(a); exclusive control over streets, highways, etc., RSMo 82.190; authority to provide for and regulate crosswalks, curbs and gutters, RSMo 71.365.

^{*}Cross reference(s)--Convention facility, § 2-216 et seq.; department of parks and recreation, § 2-266 et seq.; department of public works and transportation, § 2-336 et seq.; museum board, § 2-486 et seq.; library board, § 2-501 et seq.; tree board, § 2-846 et seq.; public improvements and special assessments, § 2-1151 et seq.; carrying advertisements on streets or in parks, § 3-1; drinking in public ways or in parks, § 4-34; house moving, § 7-3; cemeteries, ch. 10; traffic and vehicles, ch. 28.

ST. JOSEPH CODE

Division 3. Design, construction and access management standards

Division 3.	Design, construction and access management standards
Sec. 25-90.	Authority to adopt standards.
Sec. 25-91.	Procedure for proposing, adopting, amending or rescinding rules
San 25 02	and regulations.
Sec. 25-92. Sec. 25-93.	Council authority to amend or rescind. Appeal.
Sec. 25-93.	Fees.
Sec. 25-94. Sec. 25-95.	Violation remedies.
Sec. 23-93.	violation femedies.
	Division 4. Stormwater Management
Sec. 25-96.	Definitions.
Sec. 25-97.	Post-construction stormwater treatment.
Sec. 25-98.	Illicit discharge.
Sec. 25-99.	Violation remedies.
Sec. 25-100.	Reserved.
	Article III. Excavations
	Division 1. Generally
Sec. 25-101.	Rules and regulations to implement article.
Sec. 25-102.	Contracts to repair street, boulevard and sidewalk excavations.
Sec. 25-103.	Standards.
Sec. 25-104.	Refilling.
Sec. 25-105.	Contracts for refilling and resurfacing.
Sec. 25-106.	Performance of refilling, resurfacing work.
Sec. 25-107.	Erection of barriers, lights and placement of steel plates to
	protect public.
Sec. 25-108.	Walkway, driveway required across certain excavations.
Sec. 25-109.	Sidewalk excavations by property owners.
Sec. 25-110.	Work requiring cut, excavation to be completed before paving,
	resurfacing.
Secs. 25-11125-130.	Reserved.
	Division 2. Permit
Sec. 25-131.	Required.
Sec. 25-132.	Application.
Sec. 25-133.	Approval of plumbing inspector prerequisite to issuance.
Sec. 25-134.	Fee.
Sec. 25-135.	License tax.
Sec. 25-136.	Commencement of work.
Sec. 25-137.	Bond requirements.
0 05 100 05 160	

$\label{eq:arth_equation} \textbf{Article IV. Hauling Earth, Rock and Similar Materials}$

Secs. 25-138--25-160. Reserved.

Division 1. Generally

Sec. 25-161.	Authority of director of public works and transportation in
	extreme and extraordinary cases.
Sec. 25-162.	Use of wagons, vehicles.
Sec. 25-163.	Notice to remove spilled materials.
Secs. 25-16425-185.	Reserved.

STREETS, SIDEWALKS AND MISCELLANEOUS PUBLIC PLACES AND OTHER INFRASTRUCTURE

Division 2. Permit

Sec. 25-186.	Required.
Sec. 25-187.	Application.
Sec. 25-188.	Deposit.
Sec. 25-189.	Issuance.
Sec. 25-190.	Use of fund established upon issuance of permit.
Sec. 25-191.	Fees.
Secs. 25-19225-220.	Reserved.
	Article V. Poles, Wires and Conduits
Sec. 25-221.	Scope of article.
Sec. 25-222.	Rights reserved to city.
Sec. 25-223.	Plat of proposed line of poles or conduitssubmission,
	contents.
Sec. 25-224.	Sameapproval, alterations.
Sec. 25-225.	Excavations.
Sec. 25-226.	Vertical clearance of wires.
Sec. 25-227.	Minimum standards for poles.
Sec. 25-228.	Placing, marking of poles.
Sec. 25-229.	Use of conduit required in certain areas.
Sec. 25-230.	Signal wires in downtown business district.
Sec. 25-231.	Placing poles and conduits in alleys.
Sec. 25-232.	Altering location of poles or conduits, height of wires.
Sec. 25-233.	Change of conduit to conform to change of street grade.
Sec. 25-234.	Removing, disturbing lamppost.
Secs. 25-23525-265.	Reserved.

Article VI. Trees

Division 1. Generally

Sec. 25-266.	Permit to plant.
Sec. 25-267.	Planting box elder, cottonwood tree prohibited.
Sec. 25-268.	Permit and insurance to trim trees.
Sec. 25-269.	Minimum clearance of branches, limbs.
Sec. 25-270.	Trees, branches interfering with or dangerous to traveling
	public.
Secs. 25-27125-300.	Reserved.

Division 2. Maintenance

Sec. 25-301.	Definitions.
Sec. 25-302.	Penalty.
Sec. 25-303.	Tree board.
Sec. 25-304.	Arborist's license and insurance.
Sec. 25-305.	Street tree species not allowed to be planted in the street
	right-of-way
Sec. 25-306.	Spacing.
Sec. 25-307.	Distance from curb and sidewalk.
Sec. 25-308.	Distance from street corners.
Sec. 25-309.	Utilities.
Sec. 25-310.	Public tree care.
Sec. 25-311.	Construction around public trees.
Sec. 25-312.	Tree topping.

ST. JOSEPH CODE

Sec. 25-313.	Pruning, corner clearance.
Sec. 25-314.	Dead or diseased trees declared nuisanceabatement.
Sec. 25-315.	Removal of stumps.
Sec. 25-316.	Noncompliance with order of director of public works and
	transportation or director of parks, recreation and civic facilities.
Sec. 25-317.	Appeal of assessment.
Secs. 25-31825-345.	Reserved.

Article VII. Permits for Parades and Special Events

Division 1. Parades

Sec. 25-346.	Definitions.
Sec. 25-347.	Parade permit required.
Sec. 25-348.	Parade permit application.
Sec. 25-349.	Standards for issuance.
Sec. 25-350.	Fee structure.
Sec. 25-351.	Notice of denial.
Sec. 25-352.	Appeal.
Sec. 25-353.	Notice of approval; required content of parade permit.
Sec. 25-354.	Possession of parade permit.
Sec. 25-355.	Compliance with law required.
Sec. 25-356.	Revocation of parade permit.
Sec. 25-357.	Obstruction, interference, etc.
Sec. 25-358.	Notice to city officials and staff.
Sec. 25-359.	Exceptions.
Secs. 25-36025-370.	Reserved.

Division 2. Special Events.

Sec. 25-371.	Definitions.
Sec. 25-372.	Permit required.
Sec. 25-373.	Permit application.
Sec. 25-374.	Standards for issuance.
Sec. 25-375.	Fee structure.
Sec. 25-376.	Notice of denial.
Sec. 25-377.	Appeal.
Sec. 25-378.	Notice of approval; required content of permit.
Sec. 25-379.	Possession of permit.
Sec. 25-380.	Compliance with law required.
Sec. 25-381.	Revocation of permit.
Sec. 25-382.	Obstruction, interference, etc.
Sec. 25-383.	Notice to city officials and staff.
Sec. 25-384.	Exceptions.
	Article VIII. Articles in Public Ways
Sec. 25-400.	Obstructions on public ways - abatement.
Sec. 25-401.	Noncompliance with order of director of public works and
	transportation.
Sec. 25-402.	Storage, redemption, sale.

Appeal of assessment.

Sec. 25-403.

STREETS, SIDEWALKS AND MISCELLANEOUS PUBLIC PLACES AND OTHER INFRASTRUCTURE

CD25:5 (4/1/21)

ARTICLE I. IN GENERAL

Sec. 25-1. Permits located, where; inspections.

- (a) A copy of any permit issued pursuant to this chapter shall be filed with the department of origin. If the permit relates to construction, an additional copy shall be kept at the construction worksite. If the permit relates to hauling, an additional copy shall be kept by the driver of the vehicle performing that function.
- (b) Any representative designated by the city shall have the right to review and/or inspect any permit issued pursuant to this chapter. (Code 1969, § 19-37; G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-2. Filing fee for petition to vacate street or alley.

Whenever any person shall file a petition for the vacation of any dedicated street or alley rightof-way, the petition shall be accompanied by a receipt from the director of financial services showing payment of a nonrefundable filing fee as set out in Section 26-10.

(Code 1969, § 20-51(b); G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2119, 8-1-05)

Sec. 25-3. General prohibition against building, dumpster, fence or other obstruction in public way; special permits, fees.

No person shall erect, place or maintain any building, fence or obstruction, in whole or in part, upon any street, alley, parkway, boulevard, sidewalk or other public place within the city with the following exceptions:

(1) A special obstruction permit may be issued by the director of public works and transportation to place or maintain fencing, structures or other obstructions ancillary to the use of property abutting the city right-of-way, street, alley, parkway, boulevard, sidewalk or other public place within the city on such abutting right-of-way, street, alley, parkway, boulevard, sidewalk or other public place. The permit must be temporary, whether stated thereon or not, it must state the owner's liability and it may be discontinued, revoked or

- otherwise made ineffective upon proper notice by the director of public works and transportation.
- (2) A special permit may be issued by the director of public works transportation to the owner of an historical building, designated as such on the local or federal registers of historic places, who may be required to provide additional ingress or egress to meet fire and safety requirements of the building codes of the city when the application of the requirements of such codes will require public rights-of-way encroachment. The owner of such historic building or place may make application for a special permit to occupy the rightsof-way with the department of public transportation, works and building inspection division, accompanied by such minimum supporting data as follows:
 - a. Such structure or place is registered with the local or federal register of historic places.
 - b. The modification of such structure is a detrimental architectural change to the historic features of the structure and the federal or state grants or requirements will not allow such a change within the structure.
 - c. Costs of modifications, structural member arrangements and materials will result in extreme hardship, loss of grants or revocation of historic status.
 - d. The applicant will provide, with the application, proof of liability insurance in amounts as may be required by the department of law, and proof of such insurance and renewals thereof shall be filed with the department of public works and transportation.
 - e. The applicant agrees that he will provide all maintenance necessary.
 - f. No less than a five-foot sidewalk will remain.
 - g. The applicant will remove the encroachment within three months of the city's request to remove when the permitted space is required for civic purposes or needs and will remove or relocate the encroachment at no cost

to the city. In addition, the applicant shall restore the right-of-way to the original condition before encroachment, except where restoration is not deemed necessary by the department of public works and transportation.

- h. Any further requirements deemed necessary by the director of public works and transportation to protect the health, safety and welfare of the citizens of the city on an individual case-by-case determination, under the circumstances involved.
- (3) The director of public works and transportation shall promulgate rules as set forth under Section 25-90 et seq. concerning the permitted retail use of public sidewalks. Certain uses of the public sidewalk may be approved by permit so long as the conditions set forth in the promulgated rules and Section 25-401 are met. Fees for this permit shall be as follows:
 - a. Vending carts, per year\$350.00
 - b. Permanent café/retail, or over five sidewalk sales, per year.....\$100.00
 - c. Sidewalk sales, per sale-maximum of four per year.....\$ 10.00

If more than four sidewalk sales are held, a permit under Subsection (3)b is required.

(4) A permit may be issued pursuant to Chapter 29, Article V or any other specific provisions of this code authorizing any such permit.

Violations of the provisions of this section shall carry a penalty of \$25.00 per day for each day after notification of violation of any of the conditions upon which this special permit is granted.

(Code 1969, § 19-16; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2235, 5-7-07; G.O. 2647, 6-11-12)

Cross reference(s)--Buildings, ch. 7.

Sec. 25-4. Permit for closing streets and sidewalks.

No person shall close any street or sidewalk, or portion thereof, without first obtaining a permit. Any person seeking such a permit shall file an application, on forms provided. A nonrefundable fee of \$25.00 shall be remitted with the application at the time of filing. The director of public works and transportation shall issue all street or sidewalk closing permits related to construction and shall ensure that the fire chief and police chief are promptly notified of the The director of public works and transportation shall use his or her discretion in issuing said permits. The director of public works and transportation shall also issue all street or side-walk closing permits related to special events. Such permits shall be governed by the provisions of Sections 25-371 through 25-384 herein.

(Code 1969, § 19-1(a); G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-5. Dumping dirt, rock, other materials.

- (a) No person shall dump or deposit or cause to be deposited or dumped, on any street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place, any dirt, earth, rock, clay, sand, shale, building material, debris or rubbish or any other material nor shall such material be dumped along the banks of the Missouri River unless authorized to do so by the proper authorities of the United States government.
- (b) Nothing contained in this section shall prevent anyone performing the work of grading streets, alleys, parkways or boulevards or making improvements thereof from putting necessary materials at such places as may be prescribed by the specifications of his contract or as may be fixed by the director of public works and transportation.

(Code 1969, § 19-2; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-6. Depositing dirt or rubbish from abutting property.

No owner, his agent or occupant of any land abutting upon any street, alley, parkway, boulevard, sidewalk or public place of the city shall allow earth or any rubbish from such land to fall or wash upon any part of such street, alley, parkway, boulevard, sidewalk or public place. No

such owner, his agent or occupant of any land abutting upon any street, alley, parkway, boulevard, sidewalk, or public place nor any other person shall throw or cause to be thrown any dirt or rubbish of any kind or any ice, snow or sleet upon such street, alley, parkway, boulevard, sidewalk or public place.

(Code 1969, § 19-3; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-7. Injurious substances placed on paved streets.

No person shall place any substance likely to injure the pavement upon any paved street, alley, parkway, boulevard or other public place within the city.

(Code 1969, § 19-4; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-8. Burning on paved streets.

No person shall burn any combustible matter of any kind on any asphaltic, concrete or brick paved street, alley, parkway, boulevard or public place within the limits of the city.

(Code 1969, § 19-5; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Cross reference(s)--Air pollution, § 15-81 et seq.; burning solid waste, § 24-12.

Sec. 25-9. Land disturbance permit fees.

Land Disturbance Permit Fees. Effective January 1, 2003, the fees for the issuance of land disturbance permits shall be as follows:

- (1) Base Fee (Up to one acre) \$60.00.
- (2) Over one acre \$5.00 per acre plus the base fee.
- (3) Land Disturbance Remediation Fee The actual cost of staff time, materials, equipment or contractor costs incurred.

(G.O. 1908, 11-25-02; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2145, 12-5-05)

Sec. 25-10. Electronic Geographic Information System (GIS) data subscription and reproduction fees.

(a) The following subscription and reproduction fees for the city's electronic Geographic Information System (GIS) data are required:

- (1) 2004 aerial photography and contours (entire city).................\$2,500.00
- (2) 2004 aerial photography and contours (quarter section only)..... \$200.00
- (4) 1996 aerial photography and contours (quarter section only)..... \$100.00

- (7) Reproduction costs for hardcopies shall be:

- (b) The proceeds from the sale of this information shall be placed in a restricted fund to be established by special ordinance to be used solely for the purchase, upgrade or revision of GIS information and data.
- (c) The city does not warrant, guarantee or otherwise vouch for the quality or accuracy of the provided information. Nor shall the information be represented as of a quality sufficient for design purposes.
- (d) The GIS data shall not be resold, given or in any way provided to any third parties if not part of a work product that involves the use of the information in the preparation of a design product.

(e) That the term of the subscription fee shall extend only to the date of the next aerial photography and contour update and shall not entitle a subscriber to access said information without the receipt of additional consideration. (G.O. 2091, 4-25-05)

Secs. 25-11--25-50. Reserved.

ARTICLE II. CONSTRUCTION, REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE

DIVISION 1. GENERALLY

Sec. 25-51. Definitions.

The following words, terms and phrases, when used in this article, shall have the meanings ascribed to them in this section, except where the context clearly indicates a different meaning:

Repair includes the keeping in good order and proper place any and all improvements. (Code 1969, § 19-57; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Cross reference(s)--Definitions and rules of construction generally, § 1-2.

Sec. 25-52. City divided into districts.

The city shall be divided by ordinances into convenient sprinkling, oiling, dust-controlling, repairing, surfacing and resurfacing districts. (Code 1969, § 8-152.2; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-53. Permit.

- (a) No person shall construct, repair or reconstruct a pavement, curb, gutter or sidewalk without a permit from the director of public works and transportation.
- (b) Whenever any property owner desires to construct, repair or reconstruct pavement, curbs, gutters and sidewalks conforming to standard specifications as provided in this article, he shall apply to the director of public works and transportation, for a permit to do so, and the director, upon the payment of an inspection fee of \$35.00 may issue a permit to construct, repair or reconstruct such pavements, curbs, gutters and sidewalks, stating the character of the pavement, curb, gutter or sidewalk to be laid and the location thereof.

(c) The director of public works and transportation is authorized to issue permits upon request of the owner or agent of the owner of private property to construct, repair or reconstruct pavements, curbs, sidewalks and gutters, at their expense, to the streets, alleys, parkways, boulevards or thoroughfares adjacent to or running through their property, when such are, in their judgment, reasonably necessary for public travel.

(Code 1969, §§ 19-49--19-51; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-54. Street maintenance.

The city shall have full maintenance responsibility for the street surface, subsurface and accompanying drainage improvements. (Code 1969, § 19-40; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-55. Specifications for, supervision of work.

The plans and specifications for the work described in Section 25-53(c) shall first be approved by the director of public works and transportation and the work shall be under the standard specifications of the director for public work of like character and under direction and supervision and to the satisfaction of the director of public works and transportation.

(Code 1969, § 19-52; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-56. Standard specifications applicable to work.

A copy of the standard specifications of the director of public works and transportation for the construction of pavements, curbs, gutters and sidewalks of the public streets, alleys, parkways and boulevards of the city shall be attached to and made a part of all special permits granting permission to private parties for work regulated in this article.

(Code 1969, § 19-53; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-57. Special permit.

Any other incidental excavation, use or installation within the rights-of-way not specifically provided for herein, other than by the city itself, shall be permitted only by special permit issued by the director of public works and transportation which may be approved, conditioned or denied as may be necessary to ensure consistency with the requirements and

purposes of this chapter and Chapter 29 to ensure the appropriateness of such use without interference with other public uses. (G.O. 2112, 7-5-05)

Sec. 25-58. Right-of-way maintenance permit.

(a) Generally. Subject to the provisions and limitations stated in this section, the director of public works and transportation may issue a permit granting the right to plant and maintain non-obstructive vegetation on unpaved rights-of-way which are controlled by the city and surrounded on all sides by streets or sidewalks.

(b) Limitations.

- (1) All actions taken and all items placed in the rights-of-way shall comply with the requirements stated in (1) this chapter, (2) Chapter 29 and (3) provisions of Chapter 15 relating to rank growth of vegetation. The person to whom a permit has been issued pursuant to this section shall be responsible for such compliance.
- (2) All items placed in the rights-of-way as a result of issuance of a permit under this section, including items placed in the rights-of-way temporarily during installation or maintenance, must be placed and maintained in a manner in which they do not impede the ability of drivers on adjacent streets to easily observe the adiacent streets and sidewalks, intersecting streets and sidewalks, and other points of access to the streets.
- (3) The director of public works and transportation may place reasonable conditions and limitations on any permit issued pursuant to this section.

(c) Removal.

- (1) All vegetation and other items placed or growing in the rights-of-way pursuant to a permit granted under this section:
 - May be removed by the city or by any other person entitled or granted permission to use the subject rightsof-way;

- b. Must be removed by the person to whom the permit was issued when such removal is required by the director of public works and transportation.
- (2) No person shall be entitled to retrieve items removed from the rights-of-way or to receive compensation for such items if such items were placed following issuance of a permit under this section.
- (d) *Indemnification*. All persons who receive a permit issued pursuant to this section shall indemnify the city for any loss the city suffers as a result of items placed on the portions of the rights-of-way described in the permit which are placed following issuance of a permit.
- (e) *Revocation*. Any permit issued pursuant to this section may be revoked at any time.
- (f) Relation to other provisions. No permit issued pursuant to this section shall be required for any activity on the rights-of-way that another section of this code allows or compels the person taking the action to so take such action. (G.O. 2684, 4-29-13)

Secs. 25-59--25-75. Reserved.

DIVISION 2. SIDEWALKS, CURBS AND GUTTERS

Sec. 25-76. Width, thickness of sidewalks.

- (a) Width. Sidewalks built or replaced shall be constructed of concrete not less than five feet wide. However, if the sidewalk is already in place and is similar to an adjoining sidewalk, the replacement of the sidewalk may coincide in width to the adjoining sidewalk. If such space is not available between the property line and curbline, the sidewalk shall be built or replaced the full width between the property line and curbline.
- (b) *Thickness*. The concrete sidewalk shall be at least four inches thick and shall be built in accordance with the requirements established in this code or pursuant to the rules and regulations of the director of public works and transportation. (Code 1969, § 19-54; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

State law reference(s)--Wheelchair ramps, RSMo 71.365, 71.367.

Sec. 25-77. Maintenance by abutting owner or occupant.

No owner or occupant of any house, building, lot or premises (if several persons are occupying the same house or building, the one occupying the first floor next to the sidewalk) shall permit or allow the sidewalk or any cellar door or grating or stairway in such sidewalk or any curbing or guttering in front or alongside of such house, building, lot or premises to be or remain out of repair or shall suffer or allow such sidewalk, curbing or guttering to be or remain above or below the established grade of the sidewalk, curb or gutter.

(Code 1969, § 19-55; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-78. Removal of ice, snow, dirt and litter.

- (a) It shall be the duty of all persons owning or occupying any real property fronting upon any street, parkway, boulevard or public place to:
 - (1) Keep the sidewalk, curbing and guttering in front of and alongside of the property in good order and free of obstructions;
 - (2) Clean the sidewalk, curb and gutter; and
 - (3) Remove from any such sidewalk, curbing or guttering all ice, snow, earth or other substance that in any way obstructs or renders the sidewalk, curb and gutter dangerous, inconvenient or annoying to any person.
- (b) All sidewalks and sidewalk spaces shall be kept clean and free of all dirt and litter by the owners or occupants of the property fronting on the sidewalks or sidewalk spaces or along the side of the property.

(Code 1969, § 19-8; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-79. Repairs, reconstruction, harm to public property

(a) Abutting public property. It shall be the duty of the owners or agents of real property under the control and management of the director of public works and transportation to make repairs to and reconstruction and renewal of the sidewalks, parking spaces, curbing and guttering abutting or adjoining such property, on the front

or the side thereof, and to remove therefrom all weeds, earth, or other obstructions or substances.

(b) Harm to public property. In the event a private sewer line, other sewer facility, or any structure, tree, or other natural or man-made article on private property causes harm to public streets, sidewalks, parks, or other public property, or in the event that the repair of any of the foregoing articles causes harm to public streets, sidewalks, parks, or other public property, the costs of repairing such public streets, sidewalks, parks, or other public property shall be deemed the responsibility of the owner of the facility or object causing the harm.

(Code 1969, § 19-56; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2773, 4-13-15)

Sec. 25-80. Noncompliance with order of director of public works and transportation.

- (a) Authority. Should any property owner or agent, after written notice issued pursuant to this section, fail, neglect or refuse to make repairs or removals, as required by this division, including the removal of weeds in a sidewalk, the city may cause the repairs or removals to be made or done and recover the cost of such repairs or removals, together with costs and expenses therefor, from the owner of such property by special tax bill or any other means for which the city may collect a debt owed. When repairs, reconstruction or renewals to sidewalks, curbing, or guttering, or removal of weeds from the sidewalks, are not made by any person or entity liable therefor, the cost thereof shall be paid out of the general revenue of the city, when no sidewalk repair fund exists or such fund has no funds to its credit.
- (b) *Notice*. The director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, shall notify, in writing, the owner of the property and, if the property is not owner-occupied, any occupant of the property that he/she must abate or remove any condition that violates this division. The written notice required by this paragraph shall be provided no less than ten days before the city causes repairs or removals to be made or done unless the condition causes, or is reasonably likely to cause, imminent risk of danger or harm to the public; when the condition causes, or is reasonably likely to cause, imminent risk of danger or harm to the public, notice shall be provided to the extent practicable based on the

nature of the condition. Written notices issued pursuant to this section shall include a specific description of each condition declared to violate this division and what action is necessary to remedy the violation. Notice shall be provided to the owner of the property and, if the property is not owner-occupied, to any occupant of the property either by personal service or by first-class mail to the occupant of the property address and the owner at the last known address of the owner, if not the same.

STREETS, SIDEWALKS AND MISCELLANEOUS PUBLIC PLACES AND OTHER INFRASTRUCTURE

§25-316

In instances where weeds and rank growths of vegetation are allowed to grow on the same property in violation of this article more than once during the same or successive growing season, the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, may provide notice addressed to the owner and/or the person occupying or having possession or the right to possession of the property by certified mail that the violation exists and that further violations regarding weeds and rank growths of vegetation during that growing season will be abated without notification.

- (c) Collection of repairs, renewals or removals costs and associated fines. When the city expends any funds upon the completion of any such repairs, renewals or removals, such costs may be included in the annual real estate tax bill in accordance with the following process:
 - (1) The director of public works and transportation shall certify the costs incurred, including administratively processing the abatement to the director of administrative services, together with the description of the property and the proof of the initial notice to the owner or occupant of the property. The cost of administratively processing the the director abatement to of administrative services shall be \$75.00 per abatement action.
 - (2) The director of administrative services shall include the uncovered costs or fines relating to the real property in the annual real estate bill for the property where the ordinance violation existed. Notwithstanding the last sentence of subsection 5 of Section 479.011 of RSMo, the director of administrative services, or his or her designee, shall cause the amount of unrecovered costs or unpaid fines which are delinquent for more than a year to be added to the annual real estate tax bill for the property if such property is still owned by the person incurring the costs or fines and the costs and fines shall be collected by the director of administrative services, or his or her designee, or other official collecting taxes in the same manner and procedure for collecting real estate taxes.

- (3) If the costs and fines are not paid by December 31 of the year in which the costs and fines are included in the tax bill, the tax bill shall be considered delinquent, and the collection of the delinquent tax bill shall be governed by the laws governing delinquent and back taxes. The tax bill shall be deemed a personal debt against the owner from the date of issuance, and shall also be a lien on the property from the date the tax bill becomes delinquent until paid.
- (4) Notice setting forth the costs shall be sent to the property owner and shall contain proof of the initial notice sent to the property owner.
- (5) The city may discharge all or any portion of the costs or fines added pursuant to this section to the real estate tax bill upon a determination by the city that a public benefit shall be gained by such discharge and such discharge shall include any costs of tax collection, accrued interest, or attorneys' fees related to the real estate tax bill.
- (d) Sidewalk repair fund. The moneys paid into the city coming from such costs or tax bills shall be set aside as a sidewalk repair fund and may not be used for any other purpose than sidewalk, curb and gutter repairs and for the removal of all weeds, earth, and obstructions therefrom.

(Code 1969, § 19-58; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2773, 4-13-15; G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)

Sec. 25-81. Appeal of assessment.

Any person aggrieved by an assessment levied pursuant to this division shall have the right to appeal as established in Chapter 2, Article XIII of this code. Any such appeal shall operate as a stay to the imposition of any lien until the matter has been finally determined.

(G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)

Secs. 25-82--25-89. Reserved.

DIVISION 3. DESIGN, CONSTRUCTION AND ACCESS MANAGEMENT STANDARDS

Sec. 25-90. Authority to adopt standards.

The director of public works and transportation, hereinafter "director," is hereby authorized to propose, adopt, amend or rescind rules and regulations regarding the design, construction, and access to the streets, sidewalks, alleys or other public ways, the storm water system, the sewerage system of the city, and right-of-way management standards.

(G.O. 1868, 1-7-02; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

(G.O. 1808, 1-7-02; G.O. 1930, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-91. Procedure for proposing, adopting, amending, or rescinding rules and regulations.

- (a) No proposed rule or regulation promulgated pursuant to the authority of Section 25-90 above shall be adopted unless:
 - (1) Notice of a proposed rule or regulation is posted in the office of the city clerk along with three copies of the entire proposed rule or regulation and an explanation of the proposed rule or regulation or the change to an existing rule or regulation. Such notice shall include a statement that any person may file a statement in support of or in opposition to the proposed rulemaking with the director of public works and transportation within 30 days of filing with the office of the city clerk.
 - (2) Notice of the proposed rule or regulation shall be published twice in a newspaper of general circulation in the city. Publication shall be on the same day of the week and on two consecutive weeks. Such notice shall include:
 - a. An explanation of the proposed rule or regulation; and
 - b. A notice that any person may file a statement in support of or in opposition to the proposed rulemaking with the director within 30 days of date of first publication of such notice; and
 - c. A notice that copies of the text of the rule are on file in the office of the city clerk for public review.

- (3) Within 30 days following the end of the public comment period the director shall file findings and explanations that discuss any public comments received with the city clerk along with any amendments to the original proposed rule. Any such findings, explanations and amendments shall be forwarded to each person having made comment on the original rule. In the event that the director fails to file the findings, explanations and any desired amendments within the required 30 day period, the proposed rule shall be deemed abandoned.
- (4) Within ten days after filing findings, explanations, and any amendments to the original proposed rule, the director shall issue and file with the office of the city clerk a final order of rulemaking which shall include a complete copy of the final text of the order. The final order of rule making shall become final ten days after filing with the office of the city clerk.
- (5) In the event that the director has received no comment at the end of the public comment period described in Subsection (2) above, the director shall within ten days issue and file with the city clerk a final order of rulemaking which shall include a complete copy of the final text of the order. This final order of rulemaking shall become final ten days after filing with the office of the city clerk.
- (b) The procedure for amending or rescinding any rule promulgated under the provisions of this section shall be the same as the procedure for adopting a new rule as described in Subsection (a) above.
- (c) The director is hereby authorized to adopt rules on an emergency basis if, in the opinion of the director, the adoption of such a rule is necessary to protect the health, safety, and welfare of the citizens of St. Joseph. Such emergency rules shall be effective only during the interim period between the initiation of the formal rulemaking process above and the adoption of the final rule, provided that:
 - (1) No such rule shall be effective for longer than 90 days except that any emergency

§25-316

rule may be extend for one 30 day period; and.

(2) Such emergency rule shall state in clear and specific terms the facts and reasons constituting the emergency and the danger to the health, safety, and welfare of the citizenry.

(G.O. 1868, 1-7-02; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-92. Council authority to amend or rescind.

The Council of the City of St. Joseph, Missouri may, by ordinance, amend or rescind any rule adopted pursuant to Section 25-91 above. (G.O. 1868, 1-7-02; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-93. Appeal.

- (a) Any person aggrieved of any decision of the director or by the application of any rule promulgated pursuant to Section 25-91 above shall first file a request for reconsideration with the director within thirty days of the date such person becomes aware of the application of the rule or within thirty days of the decision of the director. Such request shall state what relief is desired. The director shall issue a decision within 15 business days from the receipt of the reconsideration request. Such decision shall be mailed first-class, return receipt requested to the address provided by the person aggrieved.
- (b) Any person remaining aggrieved after receipt of the director's decision may make application for review or variance with the board of zoning adjustment. Such application for review shall be filed with the city clerk not later than ten days following the receipt of the director's decision. Any such application for review or variance shall be taken up at the next regular meeting of the board of zoning adjustment at which a quorum is present. The board of zoning adjustment shall hear evidence from both the director and the aggrieved person and shall overturn the decision of the director or grant a variance only if doing so will not adversely impact the health, safety, and welfare of the citizens of the City of St. Joseph. The decision of the board of zoning adjustment shall be final.
- (c) Any person aggrieved of any decision of the board of zoning adjustment may appeal to a court of competent jurisdiction as provided by law.

(G.O. 1868, 1-7-02; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-94. Fees.

Fees for permits issued pursuant to this division are established as \$40.00. (G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-95. Violation remedies.

- (a) *Violations*. No person shall knowingly violate any rule or order adopted or issued by the director pursuant to Sections 25-90 and 25-91 above.
- (b) *Penalty*. Any person pleading guilty or having been found guilty of violating Subsection (a) above shall be subject to a fine of not more than \$500.00.
- (c) Separate offenses. Each day a violation of Subsection (a) continues shall constitute a separate violation.
- (d) Stop work order—issuance. Where work regulated by any rule or order adopted or issued by the director pursuant to Section 25-90 and 25-91 is being performed in a manner contrary to the provisions of the rule or order, or in a dangerous or unsafe manner, the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, may issue a written stop work order. The stop work order shall be given to the owner of the property on which the work has been performed, the owner's authorized agent, or the person performing the work. Upon issuance of a stop work order, the cited work shall immediately cease. The stop work order shall state the reason for the order and the conditions under which the cited work will be permitted to resume.
- (e) Stop work order—violations. Any work performed in violation of a stop work order, except work that is directed by the issuer of the stop work order to remove a violation or unsafe condition, shall constitute a separate violation of this division.

(G.O. 1868, 1-7-02; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2889, 12-3-18)

DIVISION 4. STORMWATER MANAGEMENT

Sec. 25-96. Definitions.

- (a) In this division, these words and phrases have the following meanings:
 - (1) Best management practices (BMP). Permanent storm water management practices and site design features which store, treat, infiltrate or reduce the volume and improve the quality of runoff from development sites. Including schedules of activities, prohibitions of practices, general good housekeeping practices, pollution prevention and educational practices, maintenance procedures, and other management practices to prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants directly or indirectly to stormwater, receiving stormwater conveyance or systems. BMPs also include treatment practices, operating procedures, and practices to control site runoff, spillage or leaks, sludge or water disposal, or drainage from raw materials storage.
 - (2) Clean Water Act. The federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. § 1251 et seq.), and any subsequent amendments thereto.
 - (3) Construction activity. Activities subject to NPDES Construction Permits. These include construction projects resulting in land disturbance of one acre or more. Such activities include but are not limited to clearing and grubbing, grading, excavating, and demolition.
 - (4) Developer. Any person who owns a development or redevelopment site, or who authorizes, plans, undertakes, executes, or is otherwise directly responsible for development or redevelopment to occur on a given parcel.
 - (5) Development or redevelopment. human activity that alters the elevation, cover or other hydrologic feature of the land. Such activities include but are not limited to the subdivision of land and the addition or alteration of improvements such as cuts and fills. drainage alterations. utilities. buildings. pavements, landscape, and combination of these elements. Also the project, lot, parcel or tract or land where development or redevelopment occurs.

- (6) Development site. Any lot or parcel of land or a series of lots or parcels of land adjoining or contiguous or joined together under one ownership on which development or redevelopment of land occurs after the effective date of this section.
- (7) *Director*. Means the director of public works and transportation or his/her authorized representative.
- (8) Hazardous materials. Any material, including any substance, waste, or combination thereof, which because of its quantity, concentration, or physical, chemical, or infectious characteristics may cause, or significantly contribute to, a substantial present or potential hazard to human health, safety, property, or the environment when improperly treated, stored, transported, disposed of, or otherwise managed.
- (9) *Illicit discharge*. Any direct or indirect non-stormwater discharge to the storm drain system, except as exempted in Section 25-98 of this article.
- (10) *Illicit connections*. An illicit connection is defined as either of the following:
 - Any drain or conveyance, whether on the surface or subsurface that allows an illegal discharge to enter the storm drain system including but not limited to any conveyances that allow any non-stormwater discharge sewage. wastewater, and wash water to enter the storm drain system and any connections to the storm drain system from indoor drains and sinks. regardless of whether said drain or connection had been previously allowed, permitted, or approved by an authorized enforcement agency, or
 - b. Any drain or conveyance connected from land use to the storm drain system that has not been documented in plans, maps, or equivalent records and approved by an authorized enforcement agency.

- (11) *Industrial activity*. Activities subject to NPDES Industrial Stormwater Permits as defined in 40 CFR, Section 122.26 (b)(14).
- (12) Municipal separate storm sewer system (MS4). The system of conveyances (including sidewalks, roads with drainage systems, municipal streets, catch basins, curbs, gutters, ditches, man-made channels, or storm drains) owned and operated by the City of St. Joseph and designed or used for collecting or conveying stormwater, and that is not used for collecting or conveying sewage.
- (13) National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Stormwater Discharge Permit. A permit issued by EPA (or by a state under authority delegated pursuant to 33 USC § 1342(b)) that authorizes the discharge of pollutants to waters of the United States, whether the permit is applicable on an individual, group, or general area-wide basis.
- (14) *Non-stormwater discharge*. Any discharge to the storm drain system that is not composed entirely of stormwater.
- (15) *Nuisance*. Any discharge in violation of this article or as otherwise defined in this code.
- (16) *Premises*. A tract of land including its buildings.
- (17) *Person*. Any natural or corporate person, business association or business entity including, but not limited to, a corporation, a partnership, a sole proprietorship, a political subdivision, a public or private agency of any kind, a utility, an owners association, a successor or assign of any of the foregoing, or any combination thereof.
- (18) Pollutant. Anything which causes or contributes to pollution. Pollutants may include, but are not limited to: paints, varnishes, and solvents; oil and other automotive fluids; non-hazardous liquid and solid wastes and yard wastes; refuse, rubbish, garbage, litter, or other discarded or abandoned objects, articles, and

- accumulations, so that same may cause or contribute pollution: floatables: to pesticides, herbicides, and fertilizers: hazardous substances and wastes: sewage, fecal coliform and pathogens; dissolved and particulate metals; animal wastes: wastes and residues that result from constructing a building or structure; concrete wash waters and noxious or offensive matter of any kind.
- (19) Pollution prevention plan. BMPs and other structural, procedural and operations and maintenance provisions designed and operated to reduce or eliminate the discharge of pollutants, particularly in stormwater runoff.
- (20) *Premise*. Any building, lot, parcel of land, or portion of land whether improved or unimproved including adjacent sidewalks and parking strips.
- (21) Stormwater. Any and all surface flow, runoff, or drainage resulting from any form of natural precipitation, also any discharge to the public storm sewer allowed under the City of St. Joseph's NPDES stormwater discharge permit.
- (22) Stormwater conveyance system. Publicly or privately-owned premises by which stormwater is collected and/or conveyed, including but not limited to any roads with drainage systems, municipal streets, gutters, curbs, inlets, piped storm drains, pumping facilities, retention and detention basins, natural and humanmade or altered drainage channels, reservoirs, and other drainage structures.
- (23) Stormwater management plan. A document which describes the BMPs and activities to be implemented by a person or business to identify sources of pollution or contamination at a site and the actions to eliminate or reduce pollutant discharges to Stormwater, Stormwater Conveyance Systems, and/or receiving waters to the maximum extent practicable.
- (24) Stormwater treatment facility. Any constructed facility, or designated natural or restored open space, designed either to

- reduce the pollution load of stormwater, or to reduce the peak flow or volume of stormwater, or both.
- (25) Stormwater treatment facility owner. The person who controls, possesses, or takes stewardship of a stormwater treatment facility which is planned and constructed in order to meet the requirements of this section.
- (26) Watercourse. A stream usually flowing in a particular direction, though it need not flow continually. It must flow in a definite channel, having a bed, sides, or banks, and usually discharge itself into some other stream or body of water.
- (27) Waters of the state. All rivers, streams, lakes, and other bodies of surface and subsurface water lying within or forming a part of the boundaries of the state which are not entirely confined and located completely upon lands owned, leased, or otherwise controlled by a single person or by two or more persons jointly or as tenants in common and includes waters of the United States lying within the state of Missouri.
- (28) *Wastewater*. Any water or other liquid, other than uncontaminated stormwater, discharged from a premise.

(G.O. 2834, 5-22-17)

Sec. 25-97. Post-construction stormwater treatment.

- (a) *Purpose*. The purpose of the section is to protect and further the public interest by improving water quality and reducing water pollution, by limiting the impacts on stormwater from land development, and to assist the City of St. Joseph's efforts to comply with the Clean Water Act.
 - (b) Application.
 - (1) This section shall apply to all development or redevelopment within the city limits of the City of St. Joseph.
 - (2) This section does not apply to development or redevelopment that are less than one acre in size and which are

- not part of a larger common plan of development.
- (3) This section shall not apply to any development or redevelopment that has submitted a compliant final site plan or preliminary plat prior to June 30, 2017, provided work shown proceeds to construction by terms outlined in the code for the initial term of the plat.
- (4) This section shall not apply to any development or redevelopment area that was platted and had a stormwater development plan reviewed and approved by the city prior to January 1, 2017, provided that such area remains under continuous active development and such development is completed prior to June 30, 2027. Any area included within such a plat that is not completed prior to June 30, 2027 shall be redesigned and shall comply with the requirements of this ordinance.

(c) Administration.

(1) Administrative duties. The director of public works and transportation is the principal City of St. Joseph official responsible for administration of this section and its requirements. The director may delegate any or all of his or her duties under this section.

(2) Supplemental requirements:

- a. Supplemental regulation. The director is hereby authorized to adopt and, from time to time, to amend supplemental regulations necessary to implement this section. Copies of any such regulations shall be available in the office of the director.
- b. Design criteria. The director is hereby authorized to adopt and amend standards for post-inspection and maintenance of stormwater treatment facilities. Copies of such standards shall be available in the office of the director.
- c. Maintenance standards. The director is hereby authorized to adopt and amend standards for inspection and maintenance of stormwater treatment

- facilities. Copies of any such standards shall be available in the office of the director.
- d. Construction standards. The director is hereby authorized to adopt and amend construction standards for stormwater treatment facilities. Copies of any such construction standards shall be available in the office of the director
- e. Stormwater treatment facility registry. The director is hereby authorized to create and sustain a registry of all stormwater treatment facilities required by this section.
- (3) City of St. Joseph's right to enter. The director is authorized to enter the premises for the purposes of inspecting compliance with this section regulations adopted thereto and for performing any work necessary to bring the site into compliance with this section and regulations thereto. When entering premises the director shall identification as an agent or employee of the City of St. Joseph. In the event that the owner or occupant refuses entry after a request to enter has been made, the City of St. Joseph is hereby empowered to seek assistance from a court of competent jurisdiction in obtaining such entry.
- (d) Stormwater treatment facility design and construction.
 - (1) Developer shall prepare and submit stormwater treatment plan in conjunction with final development plan, final plat, building permit applications, and other development building or land applications as may be identified in the supplemental regulations. The plan shall consist of construction drawings for stormwater treatment facilities that meet the requirements of the design criteria, a construction sequence for protection of the stormwater treatment facilities from construction phase sedimentation, a projected maintenance schedule, and a pollution prevention plan. For multi-lot subdivisions the stormwater treatment plan shall also include maintenance agreements as deemed necessary by the director.

- (2) Permit required. The director shall review and approve the stormwater treatment plan. Upon approval the director shall issue a stormwater treatment facility permit. Review, approval, construction inspection, warrantee and performance bond for the stormwater treatment facilities shall be an integral part of the performance required under the stormwater treatment facility permit.
- (3) Developer to construct. The developer shall construct the stormwater treatment facilities according to the approved plan and the adopted construction standards.
- (4) Prevent damage from construction phase sediment. The developer shall manage the construction and its sequence to protect the stormwater treatment facilities from construction phase sedimentation and damage.
- (5) City of St. Joseph construction phase In addition to inspections inspection. established under previously adopted or subsequently amended code of ordinances, the director may during the construction phase inspect stormwater treatment facility required under this section to ensure that it is correctly installed and adequately protected from construction phase sedimentation and damage.
- (6) Prior to issuance of a certificate of occupancy the developer shall enter into an agreement requiring all private property in the development to be responsible maintenance for stormwater treatment facilities. In addition, owners associations shall be responsible for costs associated with maintenance and upkeep of stormwater treatment facilities per city Code of Ordinances.
- (e) Stormwater treatment facility registration and maintenance.
 - (1) Stormwater treatment facility registry.

 The director shall create and sustain a registry of all stormwater treatment facilities required under this section. The

registry shall include the location, description, ownership, and inspection and maintenance history of each facility and other information as the director deems necessary. The owner of each stormwater treatment facility required under this section shall register that facility with the director and shall update the director of changes in contact information and transfers of any facility to another owner. The owner of a stormwater treatment facility that is not installed as part of development or redevelopment may elect to register the facility with the director.

- (2) Owner inspection and maintenance. At intervals identified in the approved maintenance schedule (but in no case less frequently than every two years) each stormwater treatment facility owner shall inspect all stormwater treatment facilities under his control. The stormwater treatment facility owner shall promptly all sediment remove and sequestered pollutants and make all modifications, repairs, restoration, replanting, and media replacement identified in the inspection report. The owner shall provide a copy of the inspection report and certification of subsequent maintenance standards in effect at the time of inspection.
- (3) City of St. Joseph operational inspections. The director may inspect any stormwater treatment facility required under this section as necessary to ensure that it is correctly installed and effectively maintained and is performing its intended function.

(f) Other matters.

(1) Neither this section nor any decision made with respect hereto exempts the applicant or any other person from other requirements of the City of St. Joseph code, from state and federal laws, or from procuring other required permits, nor does it limit the right of any person to maintain, at any time, any appropriate action, at law or in equity, for relief or damages against the applicant or any

- person arising from the activity regulated by this section.
- (2) This section shall not be construed to be in conflict with any state or federal law intended to control the management of stormwater and water quality. In those instances where state or federal law imposes a duty or requirement with respect to a matter covered by this section, the more strict duty or requirement shall control.
- (3) The permittee is responsible for safely and legally completing the development project. Neither the approval of a stormwater treatment plan under the provisions of this section, nor the compliance with the provisions hereto or with any condition imposed by the City of St. Joseph, shall relieve any person from responsibility for damage to persons or property resulting therefrom, or as otherwise imposed by law, nor impose any liability upon the City of St. Joseph for damages to persons or property.
- (4) City of St. Joseph failure to enforce. The City of St. Joseph's failure to enforce or remedy any noncompliance of the terms and conditions of this section shall not constitute a waiver of the City of St. Joseph's rights nor a waiver of any person's obligation as provided in this section.
- (5) Reservations of rights. In addition to any rights specifically reserved to the City of St. Joseph by this section, the City of St. Joseph reserves unto itself every right and power which is required to be reserved by a provision of any ordinance under any registration, permit, or other authorization granted under this section.
- (6) Savings clause. Neither the adoption of this section, nor the future repeal or amendment of any section or part or portion thereof, shall in any manner affect the prosecution for violation of this section, nor be construed as a waiver of any license, fee or penalty at said effective date and unpaid under either ordinance, nor be construed as affecting any of the provision of these ordinances

relating to the collection of any such license, fee or penalty, or the penal provisions applicable to any violation thereof, nor to affect the validity of any bond or cash deposit in lieu thereof required to be posted, filed or deposited pursuant to any ordinance, and all rights and obligations there under shall continue in full force and effect.

(G.O. 2834, 5-22-17; G.O. 2889, 12-3-18)

Sec. 25-98. Illicit discharge.

- (a) Purpose of this section. To construct an article that will apply these illicit discharge prohibitions to any discharge city wide, regardless of if it is in a designated MS4 area or CSS area.
- (b) Application. This section shall apply to all water entering the stormwater conveyance system or waters of the state, generated on any developed and undeveloped lands unless explicitly exempted by the director.
- (c) Administration. The director shall administer, implement, and enforce the provisions of this article. Any powers granted or duties imposed upon the director may be delegated in writing by the director of public works and transportation to persons or entities acting in the beneficial interest of or in the employ of the City of Saint Joseph, MO.
 - (d) Prohibition of illegal discharges.
 - (1) No person shall throw, drain, or otherwise discharge, cause, or allow others under its control to throw, drain, or otherwise discharge into the stormwater conveyance system any pollutants or waters containing any pollutants, other than stormwater. The commencement, conduct or continuance of any illegal discharge to the storm drain system is prohibited except as described as follows:
 - a. The following discharges are exempt from discharge prohibitions established by this article: water line flushing, landscape irrigation, diverted stream flows, rising ground waters, uncontaminated ground water infiltration, uncontaminated pumped ground water, discharges from

- potable water sources, foundation drains, air conditioning condensation, irrigation water, springs, water from crawl space pumps, footing drains, lawn watering, individual residential car washing, flows from riparian habitats and wetlands, dechlorinated swimming pool discharges, and street wash water.
- b. Discharges or flow from firefighting, and other discharges specified in writing by the director as being necessary to protect public health and safety.
- The prohibition shall not apply to any non-stormwater discharge permitted under an NPDES permit, waiver, or waste discharge order issued to the discharger and administered under the authority of the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), provided that the discharger is full compliance with requirements of the permit, waiver, or order and other applicable laws and regulations, and provided that written approval has been granted for any discharge the stormwater to conveyance system.
- (2) The city may evaluate and remove any of the above exemptions if it is determined that they are causing an adverse impact.
- (e) Prohibition of illicit connections.
- (1) The construction, use, maintenance or continued existence of illicit connections to the stormwater conveyance system is prohibited.
- (2) This prohibition expressly includes, without limitation, illicit connections made in the past, regardless of whether the connection was permissible under law or practices applicable or prevailing at the time of connection.
- (3) A person is considered to be in violation of this Article if the person connects a line conveying any substance prohibited by this article or as defined in code to the stormwater conveyance system, or allows such a connection to continue.

- (4) Improper connections in violation of this article must be disconnected and redirected, if necessary, to an approved onsite wastewater management system or the sanitary sewer system upon approval of the director.
- (5) Any drain or conveyance that has not been documented in plans, maps or equivalent, and which may be connected to the stormwater conveyance system, shall be located by the owner or occupant of that property upon receipt of written notice of violation from the director requiring that such locating be completed. Such notice will specify a reasonable time period within which the location of the drain or conveyance is to be determined, that the drain or conveyance be identified as storm sewer, sanitary sewer or other, and that the outfall location or point of connection to the stormwater conveyance system, sanitary sewer system or other discharge point be identified. Results of these investigations are to be documented and provided to the director.
- (f) Watercourse protection. Every person owning property through which a watercourse passes, or such person's lessee, shall keep and maintain that part of the watercourse within the property free of trash, debris, excessive vegetation, and other obstacles that would pollute, contaminate, or significantly retard the flow of water through the watercourse. In addition, the owner or lessee shall maintain existing privately owned structures within or adjacent to a watercourse, so that such structures will not become a hazard to the use, function, or physical integrity of the watercourse.
- (g) Right of entry: inspection and sampling. The director shall be permitted to enter and inspect premises subject to regulation under this article as often as may be necessary to determine compliance with this article.
 - (1) If a discharger has security measures in force which require proper identification and clearance before entry into its premises, the discharger shall make the necessary arrangements to allow access to the director.

- (2) The director shall be allowed ready access to all parts of the premises for the purposes of inspection, sampling, examination and copying of records that must be kept under the conditions of an NPDES permit to discharge stormwater, and the performance of any additional duties as defined by state and federal law.
- (3) The director shall have the right to set up on any facility or property subject to regulations under this article such devices as are necessary in the opinion of the director to conduct monitoring and/or sampling of the premise's stormwater discharge.
- (4) Any temporary or permanent obstruction to safe and easy access to the premise to be inspected and/or sampled shall be promptly removed by the owner or operator at the written or oral request of the director and shall not be replaced. The costs of clearing such access shall be bome by the owner or operator.
- (5) Unreasonable delays or denial of access to a facility or property is a violation of this article.
- (h) Search warrants. If the director has been refused access to any part of the premises from which stormwater is discharged, and he/she is able to demonstrate probable cause to believe that there may be a violation of this article, or that there is a need to inspect and/or sample as part of a routine inspection and sampling program designed to verify compliance with this article or any order issued hereunder, or to protect the overall public health, safety, and welfare of the community, then the director may seek issuance of a search warrant from any court of competent jurisdiction.
- (i) Notification of spills. Notwithstanding other requirements of law, as soon as any person responsible for a premise or operation, or responsible for emergency response for a premise or operation has information of any known or suspected release of materials which are resulting or may result in illegal discharges or pollutants discharging into stormwater, the stormwater conveyance system, or waters of the United States, said person shall take all necessary steps

to ensure the discovery, containment, and cleanup of such release.

In the event of such a release of hazardous materials said person shall immediately notify emergency response agencies of the occurrence via emergency dispatch services. In the event of a release of non-hazardous materials, said person shall notify the director in person or by phone or facsimile within 24 hours of becoming aware of the release. Notifications in person or by phone shall be confirmed by written notice addressed and mailed to the director within five business days of the phone notice.

If the discharge of prohibited materials emanates from a commercial or industrial establishment, the owner or operator of such establishment shall also retain an on-site written record of the discharge and the actions taken to prevent its recurrence. Such records shall be retained for at least three years. Failure to provide notification of a release as provided above is a violation of this article.

- (j) Compensatory action. In lieu of enforcement proceedings, penalties, and remedies authorized by this article, the director may impose upon a violator alternative compensatory action, including but not limited to:
 - (1) Storm drain stenciling;
 - (2) Attendance at compliance workshops;
 - (3) Creek cleanup; or
 - (4) Other actions that serve to promote and further the goals of the city's MS4 program.
- (k) Remedies not exclusive. The remedies listed in this article are not exclusive of any other remedies available under any applicable federal, state or local law and it is within the discretion of the director to seek cumulative remedies. The director may recover all attorneys' fees, court costs and other expenses associated with enforcement of this article, including sampling and monitoring expenses.

(G.O. 2834, 5-22-17; G.O. 2889, 12-3-18)

Sec. 25-99. Violations remedies.

- (a) *Violations*. Violations of provisions of this division may be enforced in any manner described in this section.
- (b) *Fine*. Any person violating any provision of this division shall be, upon conviction or a plea of guilty, subject to a fine not to exceed \$500.00, or the maximum amount allowed by state law.
- (c) Enforcement by administrative building citation. Any violation of any section of this article shall be deemed a building code violation that may be enforced by the issuance of an administrative building citation in accordance with the provisions set forth in Chapter 2.
- (d) Stop work order—issuance. Where work regulated by this division is being performed in a manner contrary to the provisions of this division or in a dangerous or unsafe manner, the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, may issue a written stop work order. The stop work order shall be given to the owner of the property on which the work has been performed, the owner's authorized agent, or the person performing the work. Upon issuance of a stop work order, the cited work shall immediately cease. The stop work order shall state the reason for the order and the conditions under which the cited work will be permitted to resume.
- (e) Stop work order—violations. Any work performed in violation of a stop work order, except work that is directed by the issuer of the stop work order to remove a violation or unsafe condition, shall constitute a separate violation of this division.

(G.O. 2889, 12-3-18)

Sec. 25-100. Reserved.

ARTICLE III. EXCAVATIONS*

DIVISION 1. GENERALLY

Sec. 25-101. Rules and regulations to implement article.

The director of public works and transportation, may prescribe such rules and regulations to be followed and performed by any person engaged in excavating streets, alleys,

sidewalks, boulevards, parkways and public places as may be necessary for the safety and convenience of the public and the proper handling and dispatch of the work; provided, however, that no rules or regulations shall be contrary to the provisions of this article.

(Code 1969, § 19-93; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-102. Contracts to repair street, boulevard and sidewalk excavations.

The director of public works and transportation may take bids and award contracts to the lowest and best bidder to repair street, boulevard and sidewalk excavations in streets and boulevards by backfilling and repaving the street, boulevard or sidewalk. (Code 1969, § 19-92)

Sec. 25-103. Standards.

- (a) The person making a cut or excavation as provided in this article shall make it in the manner prescribed in the standards and specifications on file in the department of public works and transportation, a copy of which is attached to and made a part of the required permit.
- (b) The person making a cut or excavation shall cause the cut or excavation to be done with the least possible injury to the street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place and shall remove the paving material and excavated earth there from in such a manner as to cause the least possible inconvenience to the public and permit uninterrupted passage of water along the

(Code 1969, § 19-77)

Sec. 25-104. Refilling.

(a) *Notice required*. The person making a cut or excavation in, through or under any street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place in the city shall notify the department of

public works and transportation of his intention to commence the refill of the cut or excavation at least four hours prior to the actual commencing thereof. However, if the city or its authorized contractor is to refill the cut or excavation, he shall notify the department of public works and transportation or the department of parks and recreation, as the case may be, when the excavation is ready for filling.

- (b) Standards prescribed. The filling of all cuts or excavations made in any street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place in the city shall be in accordance with the plans and specifications on file in the office of the director of public works and transportation, a copy of which is attached to and made a part of the required permit.
- (c) Unsatisfactory refill. If, at the inspection prior to repaving, the department of public works and transportation, or one of its street inspectors, determines that the refill is not satisfactory, it shall have the right to take out all of the filled material from the excavation and have the excavation refilled at the expense of the person to whom the permit was issued and charge the cost thereof against such person.
- (d) Authority of city. The city may notify the person at the time the permit is issued that the city or its authorized contractor will refill the cut or excavation. In such event the permit holder shall reimburse the city for the cost thereof, as established by a schedule for doing the work and the payment of the charges.
- (e) Removal of waste, debris. The person making such refill shall be required to clean up and haul away all surplus earth, rock or rubbish immediately after the refill has been completed. For a default thereof, the city or its authorized contractor shall have the right to remove the earth, rock or rubbish and charge the cost of such removal against the person to whom the permit was issued.
- (f) Repairs by city. If settlement due to defective refill occurs after the completion of repaving, the city or its authorized contractor shall have the right to make whatever repairs are required to restore the excavation and repaving to a proper condition and to charge the cost thereof against the person to whom the permit was issued.

^{*}State law reference(s)--Excavations generally, RSMo 319.010 et seq.

gutters. The width of the cut or excavation shall be no greater than is necessary for doing the work.

(Code 1969, § 19-79; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-105. Contracts for refilling and resurfacing.

The city may contract for the refilling and resurfacing of cuts and excavations. The contract shall be let in the same manner as city public improvement contracts, and shall be for a period of time not to exceed three years. (Code 1969, § 19-80)

Sec. 25-106. Performance of refilling, resurfacing work.

- (a) The refilling and resurfacing of a cut or excavation shall be done by the city or its authorized contractor, except for individual cuts having an area of 100 square feet or more and cuts for the purpose of extending an existing utility line, in which cases the person making the cut may perform the repair work in accordance with the standards and specifications established by the director of public works and transportation.
- (b) At the time a required permit is issued, the city shall notify such person that he shall be required to repave and resurface the cut or excavation.

(Code 1969, § 19-81)

Sec. 25-107. Erection of barriers, lights and placement of steel plates to protect public.

- (a) Every person who shall for any purpose make or cause to be made any cut or excavation in, upon, through, under or adjoining any street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or other public place and shall leave any part or portion thereof open or shall leave any part or portion thereof obstructed with rubbish, building or other material during the time the work is being done shall cause the cut, excavation or obstruction to be safeguarded as follows:
 - (1) Any such cut or excavation shall be reclosed with good, substantial and sufficient barriers not less than three feet high. At nighttime one yellow light or flare shall be securely and conspicuously posted in or near such cut or excavation, building material or obstruction, if such does not extend more than eight feet in length; if over eight and less than 16 feet in length, two yellow lights or flares, one at each end, shall so be placed; and if exceeding 16 feet in length, an intermediate yellow light or flare shall be placed between the two end lights and an additional intermediate yellow light or flare shall be placed for each eight feet of additional length of the cut or excavation, building material or obstruction;
 - (2) When the cut, excavation, building material or obstruction is made or placed

in the direction of travel, a yellow light shall be placed at each end, when such is as much as 20 feet and less than 50 feet in length, and when exceeding 50 feet in length, one intermediate light shall be placed for each additional 50 feet or fraction thereof; and

- (3) Any and all such lights shall be kept burning from sunset to sunrise.
- (b) On any and all arterial streets or collector streets, as so designated by the city council, steel plates shall be placed over all excavated cuts, backfilled trenches or cuts left below the surface of traffic lanes. The steel plate requirement shall be in addition to barrier and light erections under Subsection (a) of this section. The steel plate shall meet the approval of the director of public works and transportation.
- (c) On any and all work performed under this section, any debris, dirt, rock or other material that would obstruct or impair any right-of-way or access thereto shall be removed or remedied to provide unimpeded access thereto.

(Gen. Ord. No. 907, § 2(19-86), 10-28-91)

Sec. 25-108. Walkway, driveway required across certain excavations.

Whenever a person shall excavate the full width of any street, sidewalk, alley, parkway, boulevard or public place, it shall be his duty to maintain a substantial walkway or driveway across the excavation until it is refilled. (Code 1969, § 19-87)

Sec. 25-109. Sidewalk excavations by property owners.

Whenever any property owner or any person representing him shall have stated in his application for a permit to excavate through or under a sidewalk that he desires to repair the sidewalk himself or by his representative and that he will guard the excavation or defective sidewalk until such repairs are made, by barricades and lights as provided in this article, and that such sidewalk shall be repaired immediately after the excavation through or under the sidewalk has been completed, such property owner or his representative shall have the right to repair the sidewalk, provided such repair is made

under the supervision and inspection of the director of public works and transportation. (Code 1969, § 19-88; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-110. Work requiring cut, excavation to be completed before paving, resurfacing.

- (a) Upon the passage of any ordinance providing for the paving, repaving or resurfacing of any street, alley, parkway or boulevard, the director of public works and transportation before the improvement is actually commenced, shall notify every property owner abutting the street, alley, parkway or boulevard that upon the expiration of the time to be named in the notice, which time shall not be less than 15 days from the date of the notice, the improvement of the street. alley, parkway or boulevard will be commenced, and advising such property owners to obtain permits for and to complete all work that might in any way necessitate cutting or excavating in, under or through the street, alley, parkway or boulevard or any part thereof after such improvement has been completed. The notice may be served personally on the property owner or his agent or by registered letter mailed to the last known address of the property owner or agent or by publishing a notice thereof in the newspaper doing the city printing. The giving of notice shall not be construed as a prerequisite to the validity of the proceedings under the ordinance.
- (b) Upon the determination of the director of public works and transportation to pave, repave or resurface any street, alley, parkway or boulevard he shall, before the improvement is actually commenced, notify every property owner abutting on the street, alley, parkway or boulevard in the same manner as is provided in this section. (Code 1969, §§ 19-89, 19-90; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Secs. 25-111--25-130. Reserved.

DIVISION 2. PERMIT

Sec. 25-131. Required.

(a) No person shall make or cause to be made any cuts or excavations in, through or under any street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place in the city, for any purpose whatsoever, without a permit therefor being first obtained from the department of public works and transportation.

- (b) No person shall make or cause to be made any cuts or excavations in, through or under any state-maintained highway or thoroughfare, including the Belt Highway (Highway 169), except in accordance with the regulations and rules of the state highway commission and only after a permit for the specific work has been obtained from the commission's district engineer or his authorized representative.
- (c) No public service company shall make any connection with any water main in any cut or excavation in the streets, alleys, sidewalks, parkways or boulevards in the city unless the person making such cut or excavation or causing the cut or excavation to be made shall exhibit a permit from the department of public works and transportation to make such cut or excavation to such public service company.
- (d) A separate permit shall be obtained for each cut or excavation to be made. (Code 1969, §§ 19-70, 19-74, 19-78; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-132. Application.

- (a) All applications for permits under this article shall be signed by the person or his duly authorized agent who desires to do the work designated in the application. The application shall not be assignable, and no person shall allow his name to be used to obtain a permit for any other person.
- (b) The application for the permit shall designate, on the map or diagram to be filed in connection with the application, the location of the proposed cut or excavation to be made, in such a manner that the house number or lot number in front of which and the side of the street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place on which the cut or excavation is to be made shall be plainly indicated. The map or diagram shall also show the dimensions and character of the proposed cut or excavation and shall bear the certificate of the plumbing inspector to the effect that no plumbing work is to be done in the excavation or thereunder or that a proper permit for the plumbing work there contemplated has been issued by the director of public works and transportation.

(Code 1969, § 19-71)

Sec. 25-133. Approval of plumbing inspector prerequisite to issuance.

No permit under this article shall be issued until the plumbing inspector shall have approved the application therefor, in writing. (Code 1969, § 19-73)

Sec. 25-134. Fee.

- (a) The sum of \$2.50 shall be charged for each excavation under 100 square feet and an additional \$2.50 for each 100 square feet or part thereof.
- (b) All permit fees required in this section shall be paid to the department of public works and transportation and shall be remitted by such department to the director of financial services to be placed to the credit of the proper park district fund or the street improvement, maintenance and repair fund.

(Code 1969, § 19-72; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-135. License tax.

If a permit is issued as provided in this division for the cutting or excavating in, under and through any street, alley, parkway or boulevard paved, repaved or resurfaced by the city, the person, in addition to the permit fee provided in this division, shall be assessed a license tax or fee in the amount thereof to be determined as follows:

(1) For each six square yards of pavement cut or fraction thereof of:

Portland concrete pavement\$	75.00
Asphalt concrete	75.00
Bituminous surface treatment	45.00
Seal coat	15.00

when application for a permit is made within one year from the completion of the improvement.

(2) When the application is made after one year, the amount shall be reduced by one-third for each full year intervening from the completion of the improvement, to the time application is made for a permit to open, and no license tax or fee, save cost

of replacement, shall be charged after six years from the date of completion of the improvement.

(3) No license tax or fee shall be exacted where the opening in the street, alley, parkway or boulevard is made solely to investigate or repair leaks or breaks in pipes.

(Code 1969, § 19-91(b))

Sec. 25-136. Commencement of work.

A cut or excavation shall begin within ten days from the date of the issuance of the permit therefor, and for default thereof, a new permit or extension of the original permit shall be required before the cut or excavation is made. (Code 1969, § 19-75)

Sec. 25-137. Bond requirements.

- (a) Generally. Before any permit referred to in this article shall be issued for any cuts or excavations in, through or under any street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place in the city, the applicant for such permit shall have deposited with the director of public works and transportation his bond in the penal sum of \$2,000.00, in the proper form approved by the city attorney, conditioned that the principal thereunder shall save harmless and indemnify the city on account of damages because of any cut or excavation. However, if the city or director of public works and transportation elects to do the refilling or repaying or resurfacing of the cut or excavation, the principal shall not be liable on the bond after the work of refilling or repaying or resurfacing commences. The bond shall be renewed yearly, and a surety company licensed to do business in this state shall be deemed to be a qualified surety.
- (b) *Exceptions*. Bond shall not be required for sidewalk repaying or construction when the applicant does the work on sidewalks adjacent to property he owns and makes his residence. (Code 1969, § 19-76)

Secs. 25-138--25-160. Reserved.

ARTICLE IV. HAULING EARTH, ROCK AND SIMILAR MATERIALS

DIVISION 1. GENERALLY

Sec. 25-161. Authority of director of public works and transportation in extreme and extraordinary cases.

In individual cases of extreme, extraordinary and undue hardship, with special reference to haulers of small loads or amounts of earth, dirt, rock, clay, sand or shale who may also have a large number of deliveries or hauling of such, necessitating a large number of permits, making it difficult or impossible to designate the routes over which such is to be hauled within the city, thereby making it impossible fully to comply with the other terms of this article, and in cases of undue, extraordinary and extreme hardship which may be determined and considered to be such in the exercise of the sound and reasonable judgment and discretion of the director of public works and transportation, the director may grant relief and may impose such other conditions as he may deem reasonable and proper with respect thereto, not provided by this article, to give full protection to the city and to ensure substantial compliance with the provisions of this article, including the issuance of a blanket permit secured by an appropriate and sufficient bond or cashier's check in an amount to be determined by the director in such extraordinary and extreme cases. (Code 1969, § 19-108; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-162. Use of wagons, vehicles.

It shall be the duty of any person to whom a permit is issued, as provided in this article, to use wagons or vehicles of such construction as the director of public works and transportation may approve and to load such wagons or vehicles in such manner as to prevent the spilling or wasting of earth, dirt, rock, clay, sand, shale, debris, rubbish or other material therefrom in passing over the streets, alleys, sidewalks, parkways, boulevards or public places.

(Code 1969, § 19-109; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-163. Notice to remove spilled materials.

Whenever any person to whom any permit has been issued under the authority of this article shall be notified by the director of public works and transportation to remove any dirt, earth, rock, clay, sand, shale, debris, rubbish or other material deposited, spilled or dropped on any street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place in the performance of the work contemplated in

such permit, he shall remove the material or cause the material to be removed and such street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place to be restored to its former condition to the satisfaction of the public works and transportation director within 12 hours. If the person shall fail to remove the dirt, earth, rock, sand, shale, debris, rubbish or other material deposited, spilled or dropped on any street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place or shall perform the work in an improper manner, the director of public works and transportation may cause the work to be done at the expense of and out of the money especially deposited at the time of the issuance of the permit.

(Code 1969, § 19-110; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Secs. 25-164--25-185. Reserved.

DIVISION 2. PERMIT

Sec. 25-186. Required.

No person shall deposit or cause to be deposited on any street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place or cause to be moved on or along or across such street, alley, sidewalk, parkway, boulevard or public place any dirt, earth, rock, clay, sand, shale, debris or rubbish or any material for the purpose of grading or making an excavation or fill on any private property or public work without first obtaining a permit therefor from the director of public works and transportation.

(Code 1969, § 19-104; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-187. Application.

The application for the permit required in Section 25-186 shall be signed by the person desiring to do the work therein contemplated or his agent and shall state the place from which the dirt, earth, rock, clay, sand, shale, debris or rubbish or other material is to be removed and the place to which the material is to be hauled or deposited, together with the approximate estimate of the cubic yards embraced in the work.

(Code 1969, § 19-105; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-188. Deposit.

The application for the permit required in this division shall be accompanied by a deposit in the following amounts:

- (1) Where the amount of earth, dirt, rock, clay, sand, shale, debris or rubbish or any material for the purpose of grading or making an excavation or fill on any private property or public work to be hauled does not exceed 100 cubic yards, a deposit shall be made of \$20.00.
- (2) Where the amount of dirt, earth, rock, clay, sand, shale, debris or rubbish or any material for the purpose of grading or making an excavation or fill on any private property or public work to be hauled exceeds 100 cubic yards and does not exceed 1,000 cubic yards, the deposit shall be \$40.00.
- (3) Where the amount of earth, dirt, rock, clay, sand, shale, debris or rubbish or any material for the purpose of grading or making an excavation or fill on any private property or public work to be hauled exceeds 1,000 cubic yards, the amount of deposit shall be not less than \$40.00 nor more than \$100.00 as may be fixed by the director of public works and transportation.

(Code 1969, § 19-106; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-189. Issuance.

The director of public works and transportation shall issue a permit under this division for each wagon or vehicle doing the work described in Section 25-186, designating thereon the part of paved streets, alleys, sidewalks, parkways, boulevards or public place or over or across or upon which the material is to be hauled and the time when such work shall be permitted. The director of public works and transportation may require as a condition to the issuance of that permit that the responsible party provide a sufficient bond or a cashier's check in an amount determined by the director of public works and transportation to restore the public area to its former condition.

(Code 1969, § 19-107; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-190. Use of fund established upon issuance of permit.

The balance of the fund, if any, remaining after the completion of work by the city under this article shall be returned to the person depositing the funds. If at any time the deposit shall prove to be insufficient, the director of public works and transportation shall be empowered to stop further work and hauling until an additional amount shall have been deposited which, in the opinion of such director, shall be sufficient to maintain the streets, alleys, sidewalks, parkways, boulevards and public places clear of dirt, earth, rock, clay, sand, shale, building materials, debris, rubbish or any other material during the progress of the work. After the completion of such work, the balance of such deposit shall be returned to the person upon return of the permit and receipt issued to him.

(Code 1969, § 19-111; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-191. Fees.

Fees for permits issued pursuant to this division are established as \$85.00. (G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Secs. 25-192--25-220. Reserved.

ARTICLE V. POLES, WIRES AND **CONDUITS***

Sec. 25-221. Scope of article.

All telegraph, telephone, electric light and power companies and all other persons doing business in the city by erecting poles and laying buried cables or conduits for the purpose of carrying electric wires over, along, under or through the streets or sidewalks of the city shall be subject to the regulations provided in this article.

(Code 1969, § 19-122; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-222. Rights reserved to city.

Nothing contained in this article shall be so construed as in any manner to affect the right of the city to prescribe other regulations pertaining to poles, conduits or buried cables.

(Code 1969, § 19-135; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-223. Plat of proposed line of poles or conduits--submission, contents.

Before anyone shall lay any buried cable or conduit or erect any poles upon any street or boulevard of the city, he shall submit for approval to the director of public works and transportation

^{*}Cross reference(s)--Utilities, ch. 29.

a map or plat showing the route of the proposed line, stating the name of the street or sidewalk to be occupied or, if an alley, describing the location, and as far as is practicable the exact location of each pole and line of buried cable or conduit.

(Code 1969, § 19-129; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-224. Same--approval, alterations.

If the director of public works transportation shall approve the map or plat showing the route of the proposed line of poles, buried cables, or conduits submitted for his approval as provided in Section 25-223, he shall note his approval thereon. If the proposed route fails to meet with his approval, he shall have power and authority to change and alter the proposed route or the location of any buried cable or conduit or pole thereon, and if in his opinion such changes and alterations are for the best interests of the city, it shall be the duty of the director of public works and transportation, to designate on the map or plat all such alterations and changes made by him in such route. (Code 1969, § 19-130; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-225. Excavations.

(a) Authority of director of public works and transportation. When anyone shall desire to make any excavation in any street or sidewalk for the purpose of laying any buried cable or conduit or erecting any pole, he shall submit to the director of public works and transportation the map or plat showing the proposed route and the location of the buried cables or conduits and poles thereon, the director of public works transportation shall issue a permit for the doing of such work. Such permit shall state the parts of the streets or sidewalks on which the work is to be done, and all such work shall be done under the supervision of the director of public works and transportation and shall be governed by and be subject to all the terms and provisions of law relating to street excavations.

(b) Manner of doing work. No person shall open or disturb, in the laying of buried cables or conduits or in the erection of poles, more of any street or sidewalk than may be necessary to enable him to proceed with advantage in the laying of such buried cables or conduits or the erection of poles or in the repairing of such, nor shall any person permit any street or sidewalk so

opened or disturbed by him to be in any way encumbered with dirt, rubbish or material for a longer period than shall, in the opinion of the director of public works and transportation be necessary. In crossing any street or sidewalk he shall, when directed by the director of public works and transportation construct buried cables or conduits and erect poles during such hours and with such expedition as to least hinder and impede public travel.

(Code 1969, § 19-131; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-226. Vertical clearance of wires.

(a) The minimum vertical clearance of wires shall be not less than 18 feet from the grade of the street upon which they are erected. This clearance may be reduced to 13 feet for communication conductors where no part of the line overhangs any part of the traveled portion of a street or where it is unlikely that loaded vehicles will be crossing under the line. None of the clearances required in this subsection shall be applicable to anchor guys or wires not crossing streets or alleys.

(b) Whenever the director of public works and transportation, shall deem it necessary for the public safety or in the public interest, he/she may require, upon reasonable notice, that greater vertical clearances be maintained than those set out in Subsection (a) of this section.

(Code 1969, § 19-123; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-227. Minimum standards for poles.

Telephone, telegraph, electric light and power poles shall be of sound material, shapely and of uniform size, if wood, neatly planed or shaved, and shall be of such initial size to withstand safely the loads to which they may be subjected. Whenever any pole, crossarm or fastening of wires has rotted or deteriorated so that, in the opinion of the director of public works and transportation it shall constitute a source of danger to the public safety, such pole, appurtenance or wire shall, within a reasonable time after notification by such director, be put in a safe condition by the owner thereof.

(Code 1969, § 19-124; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-228. Placing, marking of poles.

Whenever poles are erected on a street, they shall be placed, when practicable, just inside the

curbline and in any event shall be so placed as not to obstruct the drainage of the streets. Any damage to public or private property resulting from the placing of the poles shall be repaired or compensated for by the parties responsible for the damage. Each pole shall be so marked in a conspicuous place on the pole as to denote its ownership.

(Code 1969, § 19-125; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-229. Use of conduit required in certain areas.

(a) Upon any and all boulevards within the corporate limits and within the following described territory:

Beginning at the intersection of Third and Jule Streets, then east along the north line of Jule Street to Fourth Street, then north along the west line of Fourth Street to Faraon Street, then east along the north line of Faraon Street to Ninth Street, then south along the west line of Ninth Street to Sylvanie Street, then west along the south line of Sylvanie Street to Fifth Street, then north along the west line of Fifth Street to Edmond Street, then west along the south line of Edmond Street to Third Street, then north along the west line of Third Street to Jule Street and the point of beginning;

all wires used for telephone, telegraph, electric light or power service shall be laid underground in pipes, buried cables or conduits. The system and kind of pipe, buried cable or conduit shall, before any work is done, be approved by the director of public works and transportation.

(b) This section shall not apply to any poles or wires located along any alley within such territory nor to any wires extending across any street or boulevard therein at any alley intersection or extending across any boulevard within the corporate limits of the city nor to any poles or wires used in connection with the operation of any urban transportation system.

(Code 1969, § 19-126; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-230. Signal wires in downtown business district.

All clock, burglar alarm, commercial printer, nightwatch and other messenger callbox wires, carrying currents of low tension and not fastened or attached to poles or other fixtures placed or set

in the streets or other public places, within the limits named in Section 25-229, shall be permitted to remain overhead. All such wires shall be not less than 35 feet above the surface and securely fastened, such wire or cable shall be covered throughout with insulation, to be approved by the director of public works and transportation and each and every wire shall be tagged with lead tags, in such manner that it will be impossible to remove the tags without destroying the wire or the fixture to which it is attached, plainly marked with the owner's name.

(Code 1969, § 19-127; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-231. Placing poles and conduits in alleys.

Whenever in the judgment of the director of public works and transportation the use of any alley for such purpose is practicable, the poles and conduits of telephone, telegraph, electric light or power companies shall be placed upon and along alleys, instead of upon and along the streets next adjoining and parallel thereto. Where the poles are set in any alley, they shall be located as near the sidelines of the alley as practicable and in such manner as not to inconvenience the public or adjoining property owners or residents. The director of public works and transportation may designate the portion of the alley in which the pipes, buried cables or conduits shall be laid.

(Code 1969, § 19-128; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-232. Altering location of poles or conduits, height of wires.

The right is reserved to the director of public works and transportation if in his opinion the public interest requires, at any time to direct any reasonable alterations in the location of buried cables or conduits and poles and also in the height at which wires shall run. Before any such alteration is made, at least five days' notice in writing shall be given to the president or local managing officer of each of the companies affected by the proposed alteration, and a reasonable opportunity shall be afforded the

representative of such company or any citizen interested to be heard therein. When any such alteration shall be ordered, the company shall, within a reasonable time to be prescribed by such director, commence such alterations and complete the alteration as soon as practicable thereafter. Any person may appeal from an order of the director of public works and transportation to the city council, who shall have power to approve or disapprove such order.

(Code 1969, § 19-132; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-233. Change of conduit to conform to change of street grade.

Whenever the city shall grade or regrade any street or sidewalk along or across which any pipes or conduits have been laid, the owner or user of such pipe, buried cable or conduit shall, at his own expense, change such pipe, buried cable or conduit to conform to the grade of the street or sidewalk so graded or regraded on an order therefor from the director of public works and transportation.

(Code 1969, § 19-133; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-234. Removing, disturbing lamppost.

No person shall take up, remove or in any way disturb any lamppost without first having obtained a permit in writing from the director of public works and transportation.

(Code 1969, § 19-134; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Secs. 25-235--25-265. Reserved.

ARTICLE VI. TREES*

DIVISION 1. GENERALLY

Sec. 25-266. Permit to plant.

(a) It shall be unlawful for any person to excavate any opening, hole or pit in any street, parkway or sidewalk space of the city for the purpose of planting or setting a tree therein without a written permit from the director of public works and transportation.

- (b) Whenever any property owner desires to plant or set trees along the parkway or sidewalk space on any street in the city (planting and setting to conform to general specification for planting and setting trees approved by the director of public works and transportation and on file in the office of the director of public works and transportation) he shall apply to the director of public works and transportation for a permit to do so, and the director may, thereupon, issue to him a permit to plant or set such trees, stating the species and kind of trees to be planted or set and the location thereof.
- (c) Fees for this permit are established as \$17.00. (Code 1969, §§ 19-146, 19-147; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03)

Sec. 25-267. Planting box elder, cottonwood tree prohibited.

No permit shall be issued for the planting of any box elder or cottonwood tree, and it shall be unlawful for any person to permit any box elder or cottonwood tree to remain planted or set out upon any sidewalk space or parkway.

(Code 1969, § 19-148)

Sec. 25-268. Permit and insurance to trim trees.

- (a) *Permit required*. It shall be unlawful for any person to trim any trees standing in the street, boulevard, sidewalk space or parkway of the city without a written permit for the trimming of such trees from the director of public works and transportation or the director of parks and recreation, as the case may be. The applicant shall first present satisfactory evidence that he or she has obtained insurance meeting the requirements of this section.
- (b) *Fee*. Fees for this permit are established as \$25.00.
- (c) *Insurance required*. Insurance meeting the requirements of this section shall be obtained by any person:
 - (1) obtaining a permit provided for in Subsection (a) of this section;

^{*}Cross reference(s)--Tree board, § 2-846; advertisements in parks or public grounds generally, § 3-3; injuring trees, shrubs, or flowers, § 20-103.

- (2) trimming any tree in a manner that could reasonably cause limbs or the tree to fall into a street or across a sidewalk;
- (3) using an aerial bucket truck that is parked on any city street or has an apparatus reaching over a city sidewalk; or
- (4) moving limbs or other parts of a tree into trucks or trailers parked in the street.
- (d) *Insurance requirements*. Insurance required by Subsection (a) of this section shall be general liability insurance naming the city as an additional insured, and be purchased with at least the following minimum limits:
 - (1) Twenty-five thousand dollars bodily injury for each person;
 - (2) Fifty thousand dollars bodily injury for each accident; and
 - (3) Twenty-five thousand dollars property damage for each accident.
- (e) Contractor insurance. Permits obtained pursuant to Subsection (a) of this section for work performed by contractors or other hired third parties may only be issued if the contractor or other hired third party provides satisfactory evidence of the following insurance coverages are provided:
 - (1) General liability insurance with the city named as an additional insured and with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per occurrence covering bodily injury, death, personal injury, and property damage resulting from, or in connection with the activities authorized by the permit.
 - (2) Workers' compensation with statutory limits, including employers' liability coverage with minimum limits of \$500,000.
 - (3) Automobile Insurance coverage for all owned, hired, or non-owned vehicles utilized by contractor with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 per occurrence.

(Code 1969, §§ 19-149, 19-150; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2979, 3-22-21)

Sec. 25-269. Minimum clearance of branches, limbs.

Every owner or occupant of any house, building, lot or premises shall keep the shade and ornamental trees in the streets or sidewalk spaces or parkways in front or alongside of such house, building, lot or premises trimmed so that the branches or limbs thereof shall be no lower than 14 feet over the surface of such street or eight feet over a sidewalk.

(Code 1969, § 19-151; G.O. 2979, 3-22-21)

Sec. 25-270. Trees, branches interfering with or dangerous to traveling public.

No owner, agent or occupant of property on which there are trees on the property or trees in the parkway in front of or alongside of such property shall permit any tree or branch to overhang a street, alley, boulevard, public way or sidewalk which is interfering with the traveling public or which is liable to fall and do injury to the traveling public because of its insecure and unsafe condition. When in such condition, the maintenance of such trees or branch is declared to be a public nuisance.

(Code 1969, § 19-152; G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)

Secs. 25-271--25-300. Reserved.

DIVISION 2. MAINTENANCE

Sec. 25-301. Definitions.

The following words, terms and phrases, when used in this division, shall have the meanings ascribed to them in this section, except where the context clearly indicates a different meaning:

- (1) Arborist means a commercial or public person involved with the recommendations or work of tree establishment, care, and removal.
- (2) *Branch collar* means a raised area of growth at the base of all branches that should not be cut or damaged during tree pruning operations.
- (3) Directional pruning means removal of or reduction in length of selected branches to encourage growth of the branch in a different direction; away from buildings or power lines of all types.

- (4) *Drip line* means the outer edges of tree crowns.
- (5) Park trees means trees in public parks having individual names, and all areas owned by the city, or to which the public has free access as a park.
- (6) Pruning/thinning means the removal of dead branches, crossing branches or other branches that will improve structural problems that may exist (dual tops, sharp V angle branches) or the removal of hazardous branches (limbs growing into power line, house or other building), with all pruning leaving the tree in a natural shape.
- (7) Raising of trees means the removal of lower branches or the removal of smaller branches from larger branches to increase the clearance height of the limbs over streets, alleys, or buildings.
- (8) Street trees means trees on land lying between property lines on either side of all streets, avenues, or ways within the city.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-153), 9-13-93)

Cross reference(s)--Definitions and rules of construction generally, § 1-2.

Sec. 25-302. Penalty.

Any person violating any provision of this division shall be, upon conviction or a plea of guilty, subject to a fine not to exceed \$500.00. (Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-162.4), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-303. Tree board.

By virtue of the powers and duties provided for by General Ordinance No. 938, the St. Joseph Tree Board will help in the coordination of this division by providing recommendations to the city council.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-162.5), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-304. Arborist's license and insurance.

(a) It shall be unlawful for any person or firm to engage in the business or occupation of pruning, treating, or removing street or park trees within the city without first applying for and procuring a license. The license fee shall be \$25.00 annually in advance; provided, however, that no license shall be required of any public service company or city employee doing such work in the pursuit of their public service endeavors.

- (b) Before any license shall be issued, each applicant shall first file evidence of possession of liability insurance in minimum amounts of:
 - (1) Twenty-five thousand dollars bodily injury for each person;
 - (2) Fifty thousand dollars bodily injury for each accident; and
 - (3) Twenty-five thousand dollars property damage;

indemnifying the city or any person injured or damaged resulting from the pursuit of such endeavors as described in this division. Licenses and permits to close a street shall be obtained from the department of public works and transportation.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-162.3), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-305. Street tree species not allowed to be planted in the street right-of-way.

The trees listed in this section are not allowed to be planted as street trees:

PROHIBITED STREET TREE LIST

Ash (any kind) (Fraxinus)
Black Locust (Robinia pseudoacacia)
Bradford or Callery Pear (Pyrus calleryana)
Catalpa (catalpa bignoniodes)
Cedar (Thuja plicata)
Fir (Abies)
Goldenchain (Laburnum)
Mimosa (Albizia julibrissin)
Mulberry (Morus)
Pine (Pinus)
Pin Oak (Quercus palustris)
Saucer Magnolia (Magnolia X soulangeana)
Siberian Elm (Ulmus pumila)
Silver Maple (Acer saccharinum)
Spruce (Picea)

§25-316

Tree of Heaven (Ailanthus altissima) Willow (any kind) (Salix) (Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-154), 9-13-93; G.O. 1476, 12-2-96; G.O. 2979, 3-22-21)

Sec. 25-306. Spacing.

Spacing is permitted, as follows, according to the size categories on the approved list:

- (1) Small trees, a minimum of 25 feet between trees.
- (2) Medium trees, a minimum of 25 feet between trees.
- (3) Large trees, a minimum of 50 feet between trees.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-155), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-307. Distance from curb and sidewalk.

The distance trees may be planted from curbs or curblines and sidewalks will be in accordance with the tree species size classes listed in Section 25-305, and no trees may be planted between any curb and sidewalk in a space smaller than the following:

- (1) Small trees, 2 feet;
- (2) Medium trees, 3 feet; and
- (3) Large trees, 4 feet. (Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-156), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-308. Distance from street corners.

No street tree shall be planted closer than 35 feet of any street corner or 20 feet from any alley corner, measured from the point of nearest intersecting curbs, curblines, or edge of pavement. No street tree shall be planted closer than ten feet of any fireplug.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-157), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-309. Utilities.

No street trees other than those species listed as small trees in Section 25-305 may be planted under or within ten lateral feet of any overhead utility wire, transmission line or other utility line. No street trees other than those listed in Section 25-305 shall be planted over or within five lateral

feet of any underground water line, sewer line, transmission line or other utility line. (Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-158), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-310. Public tree care.

- (a) The department of public works and transportation shall have the right to plant, prune, maintain and remove trees, within the right-of-way lines of all streets, alleys, avenues, lanes, squares and public grounds, as may be necessary to ensure public safety or to preserve or enhance the symmetry and beauty of such public grounds. The parks and recreation department will have this same right in regard to the city's parks and parkways.
- (b) The department of public works and transportation may remove or cause or order to be removed, any tree or part thereof which is in an unsafe condition or which by reason of its nature is injurious to sewers, electric power lines, gas lines, water lines, or other public or private improvements, or is infected with any injurious disease or parasite. This section does not prohibit the planting of street trees by adjacent property owners providing that the section and location of such trees is in accordance with Sections 25-305 through 25-309.
- (c) No person shall, within the limits of the city, and within any park, parkway or boulevard, willfully and without right cut, take away, destroy, injure or mutilate, or attempt to cut, take away, destroy, injure or mutilate by cutting roots, or exposure, or by placing oil or any injurious chemical or substance on the ground around such trees, shrub or vine, or by tying animals to, or piling building materials about, or by attaching signs, supports or other devices to any fruit tree, ornamental or shade tree, shrub or vine standing, growing or being on premises in possession of another, including the city. In addition, no person shall cut down, lop, take or otherwise destroy any ornamental or shade tree, shrub, flowers, bulb or fruit standing or growing on any private or public ground or any street, sidewalk, park sidewalk, promenade or park, parkway or boulevard in the city.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-159), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-311. Construction around public trees.

Underground lines, with the exception of sewer and sewer inlets shall be tunneled under tree drip lines at a depth of at least 18 inches. Where trenching is required special precautions must be taken such as exposed roots must be cut cleanly and the trench refilled as soon as possible to minimize root drying.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-160), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-312. Tree topping.

- (a) It shall be unlawful as a normal practice for any person, firm, or city department to top any street tree, park tree, or other tree on public property. Topping is defined as the severe cutting back of limbs to stubs larger than three inches in diameter within the tree's crown to such a degree so as to remove the normal canopy and disfigure the tree. Trees are to be trimmed using acceptable practices such as defined in Section 25-310. Trees severely damaged by storms or in the case of extreme emergencies where other pruning practices are impractical, may be topped.
- (b) An alternate to topping would be to remove the tree. In the case of emergency tree topping or tree removal, a tree replacement should be planted at the determination of the city. (Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-161), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-313. Pruning, corner clearance.

It shall be unlawful for any owner, occupant or agent of any house, building, lot or premises adjoining a street to permit shrubbery, trees, bushes, etc., to grow thereon, or in the parkway adjoining a public street along such premises, which obstruct, hide, interfere or prevent the observance of drivers of vehicles, of traffic control devices or other vehicles approaching such street or intersection. Those tree branches shall be pruned or removed so that such branches shall not obstruct the light from any street lamps or obstruct the view of any street intersection. Trees shall be pruned to provide a clear space of 14 feet above the surface of the street or alley or eight feet over a sidewalk. The owner, occupant or agent shall remove the same within 72 hours of notice by the city. The city shall have the right to prune any tree or shrub on private property when it interferes with the proper spread of light along the street from a streetlight or interferes with visibility of any traffic control device or sign. All

pruning, of street trees, shall be done at the branch collar. No tree climbing spikes may be used to climb trees except for the removal of that street tree. When a tree is growing in violation of the space requirements of this division, the department of public works and transportation will be responsible for the corrective action.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-162), 9-13-93)

Sec. 25-314. Dead or diseased trees declared nuisance -- abatement.

Any dead or diseased tree located on private property within the city limits which interferes with the maintenance of the public health, safety or welfare is declared to be a public nuisance. This shall include, but not be limited to, any tree constituting a hazard to life and property or harboring insects or disease which are a threat to other trees.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-162.1), 9-13-93; G.O. 1332, 9-25-95; G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)

Sec. 25-315. Removal of stumps.

All stumps of street and park trees shall be removed within 30 days of removal of the limbs and trunk of the tree so that the top of the stump shall not project more than two inches above the surface of the ground unless a public safety hazard is determined for vehicular or pedestrian traffic or found to be in violation of another section of this chapter. If the stump is determined to be a public safety hazard then it must be ground to below the surface of the ground and the resulting hole filled with soil. Any violation of this section which interferes with the maintenance of the public health, safety, or welfare is declared to be a public nuisance. Naturally wooded areas which are inaccessible to equipment will be excluded at the discretion of the city.

(Gen. Ord. No. 1116, § 1(19-162.2), 9-13-93; G.O. 1477, 12-16-96; G.O. 2819, 10-10-16; G.O. 2979, 3-22-21)

(The next page is 29)

Sec. 25-316. Noncompliance with order of director of public works and transportation or director of parks, recreation and civic facilities.

- (a) Authority. Should any property owner or agent, after written notice issued pursuant to this section, fail to remove such tree, branch or stump, as required by this article, which threatens to injure the traveling public, the city may cause to remove the tree or branch, entering upon private property, if necessary, and recover the cost of such removal, together with costs and expenses therefor from the owner of such property, agent of the owner, or occupant of the property by special tax bill or any other means for which the city may collect a debt owed. When removals are not made by any person or entity liable therefor, the cost thereof shall be paid out of the general revenue of the city.
- (b) Notice. The director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, or the director of parks, recreation, and civic facilities, or his or her designee, shall notify, in writing, the owner of the property and, if the property is not owner-occupied, any occupant of the property that he/she must abate or remove such public nuisance. The written notice required by this paragraph shall be provided no less than ten days before the city causes removals to be made or done unless the condition causes, or is reasonably likely to cause, imminent risk of danger or harm to the public; when the condition causes, or is reasonably likely to cause, imminent risk of danger or harm to the public, notice shall be provided to the extent practicable, based on the nature of the condition. Such written notices issued pursuant to this section shall include a specific description of each condition declared to be a public nuisance and what action is necessary to remedy the public nuisance. Notice shall be provided to the owner of the property and, if the property is not owner-occupied, to any occupant of the property either by personal service or by first-class mail to the occupant of the property at the property address and the owner at the last known address of the owner, if not the same.
- (c) Collection of abatement costs and associated fines. When the city expends any funds upon the completion of any such abatement, such costs may be included in the

annual real estate tax bill in accordance with the following process:

- (1) The director of public works and transportation or the director of parks, recreation, and civic facilities shall certify including costs incurred, processing administratively the abatement the director to administrative services, together with the description of the property and the proof of the initial notice to the owner or occupant of the property. The cost of administratively processing the abatement director to the of administrative services shall be \$75.00 per abatement action.
- The director of administrative services shall include the uncovered costs or fines relating to the real property in the annual real estate tax bill for the property where ordinance violation existed. Notwithstanding the last sentence of subsection 5 of Section 479.011 of RSMo, the director of administrative services, or his or her designee, shall cause the amount of unrecovered costs or unpaid fines which are delinquent for more than a year to be added to the annual real estate tax bill for the property if such property is still owned by the person incurring the costs or fines and the cost and fines shall be collected by the director of administrative services, or his or her designee, or other official collecting taxes in the same manner and procedure for collecting real estate taxes.
- (2) If the costs and fines are not paid by December 31 of the year in which the costs and fines are included in the real estate tax bill, the tax bill shall be considered delinquent, and the collection of delinquent tax bill shall be governed by the laws governing delinquent and back taxes. The real estate tax bill shall be deemed a personal debt against the owner from the date of issuance and shall also be a lien on the property from the date the tax bill becomes delinquent until paid.

- (4) Notice setting forth the costs shall be sent to the property owner and shall contain proof of the initial notice sent to the property owner.
- (5) The city may discharge all or any portion of the costs or fines added pursuant to this section to the real estate tax bill upon a determination by the city that a public benefit shall be gained by such discharge, and such discharge shall include any costs of tax collection, accrued interest, or attorneys' fees related to the real estate tax bill.

(G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)

Sec. 25-317. Appeal of assessment.

Any person aggrieved by an assessment levied pursuant to this article shall have the right to appeal as established in Chapter 2, Article XIII of this code. Any such appeal shall operate as a stay to the imposition of any lien until the matter has been finally determined.

(G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)

Secs. 25-318--25-345. Reserved.

ARTICLE VII, PERMITS FOR PARADES AND SPECIAL EVENTS

DIVISION 1. PARADES

Sec. 25-346. Definitions.

- (a) *Parade*: Any parade, march, race, walk or procession, or any similar event, in or upon any street, park or other publicly owned property.
- (b) *Parade permit*: A permit as required by this division.

(Code 1969, § 19-25; G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-347. Parade permit required.

No person shall engage in, participate in, aid, form or start any parade, unless a parade permit shall have been obtained from the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-348. Parade permit application.

- (a) Any person seeking a parade permit shall file an application with the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, on forms provided, not less than 30 days prior to the date on which the parade is to occur. A nonrefundable fee of \$25.00 shall be remitted with the application at the time of filing.
- (b) The parade permit application shall set forth the following information:
 - (1) The name, address and telephone number of the person seeking to conduct said parade;
 - (2) If the parade is proposed to be conducted for, on behalf of, or by an organization, the name, address and telephone number of the headquarters of the organization, and of all authorized representatives of such organization;
 - (3) The name, address and telephone number of the person who will be the parade chairperson and who will be responsible for its conduct:
 - (4) The date on which the parade is to occur;
 - (5) The hours within which the parade is to occur;
 - (6) The approximate number of persons who, and animals and vehicles which, will be participating in the parade, including the type of animals and a description of the vehicles;
 - (7) A detailed drawing of the specific route to be traveled, including the starting point and the termination point;
 - (8) A statement as to whether the parade will occupy all, or only a portion, of the width of the streets proposed to be traversed;
 - (9) The location, by streets, of any assembly area or areas;
 - (10) The time at which units of the parade will begin to assemble at any such assembly area or areas;

- (11) The interval of space to be maintained between units;
- (12) The name of the insurance company underwriting the parade and all applicable limits;
- (13) If the parade is designed to be held by, or on behalf of, or for any person other than the applicant, the applicant shall file with the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, a written communication from the person proposing to conduct the parade, authorizing the applicant to apply for the parade permit on his or her behalf; and
- (14) Any additional information which the director of public works and transportation, in conjunction with the director of community services,, the director of finance, the fire chief, the director of health, the director of parks and recreation, the police chief and the risk manager, shall find reasonably necessary to a fair determination as to whether a parade permit should be issued.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-349. Standards for issuance.

The director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, shall issue a parade permit as provided for hereunder when, from a consideration of the application and from such other information as may otherwise be obtained, he or she finds that:

- (1) The conduct of the parade will not substantially interrupt the safe and orderly movement of other traffic contiguous to its route;
- (2) The conduct of the parade will not require the diversion of so great a number of police officers to properly police the line of movement and the areas contiguous thereto as to prevent normal police protection to the city;
- (3) The conduct of the parade will not require the diversion of so great a number of ambulances as to prevent normal ambulance service to portions of the city other than that to be occupied by the

proposed line of march and areas contiguous thereto;

- (4) The concentration of persons, animals and vehicles at assembly points of the parade will not unduly interfere with proper fire and police protection of, or ambulance service to, areas contiguous to such assembly areas;
- (5) The conduct of the parade will not interfere with the movement of firefighting equipment en route to a fire;
- (6) The conduct of the parade is not reasonably likely to cause injury to persons or property, to provoke disorderly conduct or create a disturbance;
- (7) The parade is scheduled to move from its point of origin to its point of termination expeditiously and without unreasonable delays en route;
- (8) The applicant does not owe the city any money, including, but not limited to, amounts due for taxes, special

§25-316

- assessments, license fees, permit fees, penalties, fines or utility service charges;
- (9) The risk manager has determined the requisite level of insurance, dependent on the magnitude of the parade, and verified that the city has been named as an additional insured; and
- (10) The applicant has fully complied with the requirements of Section 25-350 herein. (G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-350. Fee structure.

The director of public works and transportation shall consult with the director of community services, the fire chief, the director of health, the director of parks and recreation and the police chief and shall obtain from each cost estimates for any services that their departments may be requested or required by the applicant to provide in the attached special events checklist. All fees associated with such services shall be paid by the applicant at least ten days prior to the date on which the parade is to occur, or on the date the permit is issued, whichever is sooner. (G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-351. Notice of denial.

If the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, denies the parade permit application, he or she shall mail to the applicant, within ten business days following the date upon which the application was filed, a notice of said action.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-352. Appeal.

The applicant shall have the right to file a written appeal of the denial to the city manager within three business days of receiving the notice described in Section 25-351. The city manager shall act upon the appeal within five business days of its receipt.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-353. Notice of approval; required content of parade permit.

If the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, approves the parade permit application, a parade permit

shall be mailed to the applicant within ten business days following the date upon which the application was filed. Said parade permit shall contain the following information:

- (1) Starting time;
- (2) Minimum speed;
- (3) Maximum speed;
- (4) Maximum interval of space to be maintained between the units of the parade;
- (5) The portions of the streets to be traversed that may be occupied by the parade;
- (6) The maximum length of the permit in miles or fractions thereof;
- (7) The insurance coverage required by the risk manager;
- (8) The total fees to be assessed; and
- (9) Such other information necessary to the enforcement of this division.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-354. Possession of parade permit.

The parade chairman shall carry the parade permit upon his or her person throughout the course of the parade.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-355. Compliance with law required.

The permittee hereunder shall comply with the terms and conditions of the parade permit, as well as all applicable laws and ordinances.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-356. Revocation of parade permit.

The director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, shall have the authority to revoke a parade permit issued hereunder upon application of the standards set forth in Section 25-349.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-357. Obstruction, interference, etc.

Whenever the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, issues a parade permit under this division, no nonparticipant in such parade shall obstruct, or in any way interfere, with the order of such march, parade or procession by any means whatsoever. (G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-358. Notice to city officials and staff.

Immediately upon the issuance of a parade permit, the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, shall send a copy of the same to:

- (1) The Mayor;
- (2) The city manager;
- (3) The director of finance:
- (4) The fire chief;
- (5) The director of health;
- (6) The director of parks and recreation;
- (7) The police chief;
- (8) The director of public works and transportation; and
- (9) The risk manager. (G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-359. Exceptions.

This article shall not apply to:

- (1) Funeral or wedding processions;
- (2) Students going to and from school classes or participating in education activities, providing such conduct is under the immediate direction and supervision of the proper school authorities; or
- (3) A governmental agency acting within the scope of its functions.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Cross reference(s)--Traffic regulations relating to processions, § 28-551.

Secs. 25-360--25-370. Reserved.

DIVISION 2. SPECIAL EVENTS

Sec. 25-371. Definitions.

- (a) Special event: Any ceremony, show, exhibition, festival, pageant or gathering, or any similar event, excluding parades, in or upon any street, sidewalk, park or other publicly owned property.
- (b) *Permit*: A permit as required by this division. (G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-372. Permit required.

No person shall engage in, participate in, aid, form or start any special event, as defined above, unless a permit shall have been obtained from the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-373. Permit application.

- (a) any person seeking a permit shall file an application with the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, on forms provided, not less than 30 days prior to the date on which the special event is to occur. A nonrefundable fee of \$25.00 shall be remitted with the application at the time of filing.
- (b) The permit application shall set forth the following information:
 - (1) The name, address and telephone number of the person seeking to conduct the special event;
 - (2) If the special event is proposed to be conducted for, on behalf of, or by an organization, the name, address and telephone number of the headquarters of the organization, and of all authorized representatives of such organization;
 - (3) The name, address and telephone number of the person who will be the special event chairperson and who will be responsible for its conduct;

- (4) The date on which the special event is to occur:
- (5) The hours within which the special event is to occur;
- (6) The approximate number of persons who will be participating in, or present at, the special event;
- (7) A detailed drawing of the specific area to be used:
- (8) A statement as to whether the special event will occupy all, or only a portion, of the street, sidewalk, park or other publicly owned property;
- (9) The name of the insurance company underwriting the special event and all applicable limits;
- (10) If the special event is designed to be held by, or on behalf of, or for any person other than the applicant, the applicant shall file with the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, a written communication from the person proposing to conduct the special event, authorizing the applicant to apply for the permit on his or her behalf; and
- (11) Any additional information which the director of public works and transportation, in conjunction with the director of community services, the director of finance, the fire chief, the director of health, the director of parks and recreation the police chief and the risk manager, shall find reasonably necessary to a fair determination as to whether a permit should be issued.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-374. Standards for issuance.

The director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, shall issue a permit as provided for hereunder when, from a consideration of the application and from such other information as may otherwise be obtained, he or she finds that:

(1) The conduct of the special event will not substantially interrupt the safe and orderly

- movement of other traffic contiguous to its location:
- (2) The conduct of the special event will not require the diversion of so great a number of police officers to properly police the area, and those contiguous thereto, as to prevent normal police protection to the city;
- (3) The conduct of the special event will not require the diversion of so great a number of ambulances as to prevent normal ambulance service to portions of the city other than the area to be occupied, and those contiguous thereto;
- (4) The concentration of persons will not unduly interfere with proper fire and police protection of, or ambulance service to, the surrounding area;
- (5) The conduct of the special event will not interfere with the movement of firefighting equipment en route to a fire;
- (6) The conduct of the special event is not reasonably likely to cause injury to persons or property, to provoke disorderly conduct or create a disturbance;
- (7) The applicant does not owe the city any money, including, but not limited to, amounts due for taxes, special assessments, license fees, permit fees, penalties, fines or utility service charges;
- (8) The risk manager has determined the requisite level of insurance, dependent on the magnitude of the special event, and verified that the city has been named as an additional insured;
- (9) The applicant has notified all abutting property owners; and
- (10) The applicant has fully complied with the requirements of Section 25-375 herein.(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-375. Fee structure.

The director of public works and transportation shall consult with the director of community services, the fire chief, the director of

health, the director of parks and recreation and the police chief and shall obtain from each cost estimates for any services that their departments may be requested or required by the applicant to provide in the attached special events checklist. Fees for such services shall be paid by the applicant at least ten days prior to the date on which the special event is to occur, or on the date the permit is issued, whichever is sooner.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-376. Notice of denial.

If the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, denies the permit application, he or she shall mail to the applicant, within ten business days following the date upon which the application was filed, a notice of said action.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-377. Appeal.

The applicant shall have the right to file a written appeal of the denial to the city manager within three business days of receiving the notice described in Section 25-376. The city manager shall act upon the appeal within five business days of its receipt.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-378. Notice of approval; required content of permit.

If the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, approves the permit application, a permit shall be mailed to the applicant within ten business days following the date upon which the application was filed. Said permit shall contain the following information:

- (1) The portions of the streets, sidewalks, park or other publicly owned property that may be occupied;
- (2) The insurance coverage required by the risk manager;
- (3) The total fees to be assessed; and
- (4) Such other information necessary to the enforcement of this division.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-379. Possession of permit.

The special event chairman shall carry the permit upon his or her person throughout the course of the special event.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-380. Compliance with law required.

The permittee hereunder shall comply with the terms and conditions of the permit, as well as all applicable laws and ordinances.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1736, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-381. Revocation of permit.

The director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, shall have the authority to revoke a permit issued hereunder upon application of the standards set forth in Section 25-374.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-382. Obstruction, interference, etc.

Whenever the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, issues a permit under this division, no nonparticipant in the special event shall obstruct, or in any way interfere, with the same by any means whatsoever.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-383. Notice to city officials and staff.

Immediately upon the issuance of a permit, the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, shall send a copy of the same to:

- (1) The mayor;
- (2) The city manager;
- (3) The director of finance;
- (4) The fire chief;
- (5) The director of health;
- (6) The director of parks and recreation;
- (7) The police chief;
- (8) The director of public works and transportation; and
- (9) The risk manager.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Sec. 25-384. Exceptions.

This article shall not apply to:

- (1) Funeral or wedding processions;
- (2) Students going to and from school classes or participating in education activities, providing such conduct is under the immediate direction and supervision of the proper school authorities; or
- (3) A governmental agency acting within the scope of its functions.

(G.O. 1537, 7-28-97; G.O. 1756, 3-20-00)

Cross reference(s)--Traffic regulations relating to processions, § 28-551.

ARTICLE VIII. ARTICLES IN PUBLIC WAYS.

Sec. 25-400. Obstructions on public ways – abatement.

- (a) No person shall place or deposit any goods, wares, merchandise or similar articles in or upon any street, alley, sidewalk or footway, or cause or permit such to be done, except as permitted pursuant to the authority granted in this code. Such articles specifically include, but are not limited to dumpsters, debris, vending machines, and goods for sale.
- (b) No owner, occupant or person in charge of any house, building, lot or premises shall leave, place or deposit or cause to be left, placed or deposited or suffer or allow to remain in or upon any public way, including, but not limited to, any sidewalk, curb or gutter in front of or alongside thereof any solid waste, except for that which has been placed in appropriate containers and set out for collection. Permits for certain items may be permissible in compliance with the standards of department of public works and transportation.
- (c) Objects that limit the vertical passage space, protrude into the circulation route, or reduce the clearance width of the public sidewalk shall not be permitted.

(d) The minimum horizontal clearance width of all public sidewalks shall be maintained at five feet, except in instances where the existing sidewalk is a lesser width. In such an instance, no restrictions in the existing clearance width shall be made whatsoever. The vertical clearance height shall be 80 inches.

(G.O. 1802, 10-30-00; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)

Sec. 25-401. Noncompliance with order of director of public works and transportation.

- (a) Authority. Should any property owner, agent, or occupant, after written notice issued pursuant to this section fail to remove objects, substances or obstructions, as required by this article, which threatens to injure the traveling public, the city may cause to remove the objects, substances, or obstructions, entering upon private property, if necessary, and recover the costs of such removals, together with costs and expenses therefor from the owner of such property, agent of the owner, or occupant of the property by special tax bill or any other means for which the city may collect a debt owed. When such removals are not made by the owner liable therefor, the cost thereof shall be paid out of the general revenue of the city. The cost of administratively processing the abatement to the director of administrative services shall be \$75.00 per abatement action, which may be collected in any manner in which costs and expenses of removal may be collected.
- (b) Notice. The director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, shall notify, in writing, the owner of the property and, if the property is not owner-occupied, any occupant of the property that he/she must abate or remove such objects, substances, or obstructions. The written notice required by this paragraph shall be provided no less than ten days before the city causes removals to be made or done unless the condition causes, or is reasonably likely to cause, imminent risk of danger or harm to the health, safety and/or welfare of the public; when the condition causes, or is reasonably likely to cause, imminent risk of danger or harm to the public, notice shall be provided to the extent practicable based on the nature of the condition. written notices issued pursuant to this section shall include a specific description of each condition declared to be a public nuisance and

what action is necessary to remedy the public nuisance. Notice shall be provided to the owner of the property and, if the property is not owner-occupied, to any occupant of the property either by personal service or by first-class mail to the occupant of the property at the property address and the owner at the last known address of the owner, if not the same. Both the owner and occupant, if any, shall be and remain jointly and severally liable for any such costs, including all applicable administrative processing fees.

- (c) Collection of abatement costs and associated fines. When the city expends any funds upon the completion of any such abatement, such costs may be included in the annual real estate tax bill in accordance with the following process:
 - (1) The director of public works and transportation shall certify the costs incurred, including administratively processing the abatement to the director of administrative services, together with the description of the property and the proof of the initial notice to the owner or occupant of the property. The cost of processing administratively the abatement to the director of administrative services shall be \$75.00 per abatement action.
 - (2) The director of administrative services shall include the uncovered costs or fines relating to the real property in the annual real estate tax bill for the property where the ordinance violation existed. Notwithstanding the last sentence of subsection 5 of Section 479.011 of RSMo, the director of administrative services, or his or her designee, shall cause the amount of unrecovered costs or unpaid fines which are delinquent for more than a year to be added to the annual real estate tax bill for the property if such property is still owned by the person incurring the costs or fines and the cost and fines shall be collected by the director of administrative services, or his or her designee, or other official collecting taxes in the same manner and procedure for collecting real estate taxes.
 - (3) If the costs and fines are not paid by December 31 of the year in which the

costs and fines are included in the real estate tax bill, the real estate tax bill shall be considered delinquent, and the collection of delinquent tax bill shall be governed by the laws governing delinquent and back taxes. The real estate tax bill shall be deemed a personal debt against the owner from the date of issuance, and shall also be a lien on the property from the date the real estate tax bill becomes delinquent until paid.

- (4) Notice setting forth the costs shall be sent to the property owner and shall contain proof of the initial notice sent to the property owner.
- (5) The city may discharge all or any portion of the costs or fines added pursuant to this section to the real estate tax bill upon a determination by the city that a public benefit shall be gained by such discharge, and such discharge shall include any costs of tax collection, accrued interest, or attorneys' fees related to the tax bill.

(G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)

Sec. 25-402. Storage, redemption, sale.

Any item or article removed pursuant to this article, having any apparent monetary value, beyond salvage value, shall be transported to a storage area or lot at the expense of the owner or person in custody thereof. It shall then be stored for a period of at least 30 days, and the person entitled to possession thereof may redeem the property by payment to the city of the actual cost of its removal and a reasonable storage and administrative processing fee in the amount of \$75.00. If any item is unredeemed after the expiration of the 30 day period, the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, may sell it to the highest bidder or, if it has no sale value, may otherwise dispose of it. Any money received from the disposal of any item shall be applied to the costs charged to the person or entity responsible for payment for the removal or abatement associated with the item.

(1) *Notice of sale.* Prior to the sale of any such property obtained pursuant to this article, the director of public works and transportation, or his or her designee, shall cause to be posted in city hall, at the place of storage and in at least one other

public place in the city, a notice of sale stating:

- a. That the city is selling abandoned property;
- b. The color, make, year, and serial number, if available, and any other information necessary for an accurate identification of the property;
- c. the terms of the sale; and
- d. the date, time and place of the sale.
- (2) *Publication*. Notice of any such sale shall be published at least once, seven days prior to the sale, in a newspaper published in the city.

(G.O. 1802, 10-30-00; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03; G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)

Sec. 25-403. Appeal of assessment.

Any person aggrieved by an assessment levied pursuant to this article shall have the right to appeal as established in Chapter 2, Article XIII of this code. Any such appeal shall operate as a stay to the imposition of any lien until the matter has been finally determined.

(G.O. 1802, 10-30-00; G.O. 1901, 10-14-02; G.O. 1950, 6-9-03, G.O. 2819, 10-10-16)